PRAYERS OF RENUNCIATION GENERAL

- Declaration of Confidence in God's Protection
- Tips for Deliverance
- Sealing off Prayer
- Deception in the Field of performing Arts and Sports
- Dealing with General, Personal and Family Curses and demonic Covenants
- Dealing with Covenants that have to do with our Names
- Healing of Memories
- > Breaking ungodly Soul Ties
- Rule of the Victor
- Dangerous Prayers
- Dealing with the satanic altars (shrines) and high places of your City/Neighborhood.
- Dealing with the water spirits of your City Marine Altars
- Dealing with satanic agents of your City / Neighborhood.
- Dealing with the satanic gates of your City / Neighborhood.
- Dismantling and Redemption of Physical Properties

Amanda Buys' Spiritual Covering

This is a product by Kanaan Ministries, a non-profit ministry under the covering of:

• River of Life Family Church, Vanderbijlpark Pastor Edward Gibbens

There is no copyright on this material. However, no part may be reproduced and/or presented for **personal** gain. All rights to this material are reserved to further the Kingdom of our Lord Jesus Christ **ONLY.**

For further information or to place an order, please contact us at:

P.O. Box 15253 Panorama 7506 Cape Town South Africa 27 John Vorster Avenue Plattekloof Ext. 1 Panorama 7500 Cape Town South Africa

Tel: (+27) (21) 930 7577 Fax: 086 681 9458 E-mail: <u>kanaan@iafrica.com</u> Website: <u>www.kanaanministries.org</u> Office hours: Monday to Friday, 9 am to 3 pm.

Kanaan in Europe - Basel:

Larwin and Silvia Nickelson Oikos International Church Reinacherstrasse 3 CH-4142 Münchenstein Basel, Switzerland Secretary: Margreth Office Tel: +41 (0) 61 332 15 40 Home no: 0041 61 601 14 75 Cell phone: 0041 79 381 23 15 Fax: +41 (0) 61 332 15 69 Office e-Mail: info@bete.net These prayers are written according to personal opinions and convictions. These opinions and convictions are gathered from our interpretation of the Word of God, the Bible.

In no way is it being discriminated against any persons, churches, organizations or political parties.

We ask therefore, that you handle this book in the same manner, whether you agree with it or not.

GUIDELINES FOR USING THE PRAYERS OF RENUNCIATION

The renunciation of occultic involvement is two-legged:

1. CONFESSION OF INVOLVEMENT.

When **confessing** involvement, the prayer is read out loud, preferably with one or more witness/es *present*, as well as the counsellor. The reason for reading the prayer out loud, is that the individual will have no doubt to the renunciation of the prayer. This is also why we recommend that one or more witness/es be present.

James 5:16 Confess to one another therefore your faults and pray for one another...

After this part has been done, only half of the renunciation has been completed, The next part is very important. This is where the counsellor is essential.

2. WARFARE

The prayer has to be warred through now. All words and phrases typed in bold or that have been underlined, as well as the powers of darkness involved and the effects of involvement, i.e. sickness, poverty, quarrelling, etc. need to be addressed. The powers are **rebuked**, **bound**, **uprooted** from the **bloodline** and **commanded to become a footstool for Jesus**.

Ps 110:1 Sit at My right hand, until I make Your adversaries Your footstool

Heb 1: 13; 10: 13 "Besides, to which of the angels has He ever said, Sit at My right hand [associated with Me in My royal dignity] till I make your enemies a stool for your feet? 13Then to wait until His enemies should be made a stool beneath His feet."

The individual must also be cut loose from the human laws and institutions of the organization/s involved and submit under the Law of Christ.





CONTENTS

SECTION A: PERSONAL

1. Declaration of Confidence in God's Protection	6
2. Tips for Deliverance	7
3. Parameters to set before deliverance	10
4. Sealing off Prayer (Before deliverance)	12
5. Wrapping up (after deliverance – for the counsellor)	15
6. Prayer to Dismantle the Roots of Rebellion	16
7. Deception in the Field of performing Arts and Sports	18
8. Dealing with General, Personal and Family	
Curses and demonic Covenants	21
9. Dealing with Covenants that have to do with our Names	25
10. Healing of Memories	27
11. Breaking ungodly Soul Ties	30
12. Prayer against territorial spirits and satanic agents	32
13. Dangerous Prayers	38
14. Salt Covenants	42
15. The Blood of Jesus	47

SECTION B: CORPORATE

16. Dealing with the satanic altars (shrines) and high	
places of your City/Neighborhood.	62
17. Dealing with the water spirits of your City – Marine Altars	64
18. Dealing with satanic agents of your City / Neighborhood.	66
19. Possessing the gates of your Church / City / Nation	69
20. Dealing with the satanic gates of your City / Neighborhood.	71
21. Dismantling and Redemption of Physical Properties	74
22. Ten Steps to Ridding Your Home of Spiritual Darkness	77

SECTION A:

PERSONAL



1. DECLARATION OF CONFIDENCE IN GOD'S PROTECTION by Derek and Ruth Prince

No weapon that is formed against us shall prosper and every tongue, which rises against us in judgment, we do condemn. This is our heritage as servants of the Lord and our righteousness is from You, O Lord of Hosts. If there are those who have been speaking or praying against us, or seeking harm or evil to us, or who have rejected us, we forgive them and, having forgiven them, we bless them in the Name of the LORD (Matt. 5: 43-45; Rom 12:14).

Now we declare o Lord that You and You alone are our God, and besides You there is no other – a just God and Saviour, the Father, the Son and the Spirit – and we worship You!

We submit ourselves afresh to You this day in unreserved obedience. Having submitted to You, Lord, we do as Your Word directs. We resist the devil: all his pressures, his attacks, and his deceptions, every instrument or agent he would seek to use against us. We do not submit! We resist him, drive him from us and exclude him from us in the Name of Jesus. Specifically, we reject and repel infirmity, pain, infection, inflammation, malignancies, allergies, viruses and every form of witchcraft.

Finally, Lord, we thank You that through the sacrifice of Jesus on the cross, we have passed out from under the curse and entered into the blessing of Abraham whom You bless in all things - exaltation, health, reproduction, prosperity, victory and God's favour - **Gal. 3:13-14**.

AMEN.

2. TIPS FOR DELIVERANCE

A Way for the Deliverance Worker to Get Started:

1. Brief conversations about the reason the person is there for ministry

2. General prayer and worship - focus on God and His goodness, power, etc.

3. Bind powers over the area, break assignments from powers in the air to demons in the person. Ask for angelic protection (**Hebrews 1: 14**) (See: Sealing-off Prayer)

4. Ask and receive by faith the gifts of the Spirit needed to minister.

Leadership During Deliverance Time

1. Too many people commanding spirits (different ones) at the same time causes confusion for everyone, especially to the person being ministered to.

2. Leadership will often shift as the Holy Spirit directs.

3. Husbands are often the most effective in commanding spirits to leave their wives, with the support of others.

Tactics of Addressing Demons

1. Address the spirit by name and if that is not known, address by function.

a. Either the Holy Spirit will give it, or

b. The demon will reveal himself.

c. Do not rely on either method exclusively - be open to the Holy Spirit in this area.

2. Repeatedly remind these spirits that your authority is given to you by Jesus Christ, Who is far above all rule and authority (**Ephesians 1:21**).

3. Remind them of their fate in **Revelation 20:10** and other places in Scripture (**Job 30:3-8**). Use the statement ("The Lord Jesus Christ rebukes you") repeatedly as a battering ram.

4. It is helpful to harass the demons to confess that Jesus Christ is their Lord.

5. Ruler demons often can be badgered for more information.

6. At times you will command the ruler demon to go and then clean out the lesser demons under him, and if that does not work, reverse the tactics.

7. Bind and separate interfering spirits as God leads.

8. There is no need to shout at demons since the battle is not in the flesh but in the Spirit.

What to Expect in Receiving Deliverance

While many deliverances involve obvious physical manifestations, not all react in this manner. Some spirits leave quietly and non-violently.

You may not have a strong physical reaction when receiving deliverance, therefore, don't be disappointed if you don't receive in this manner. What you *should* expect is a release. You know there is a *release* when....

- 1. Oppressive force disappears;
- 2. Heaviness lifts;
- 3. Uneasiness goes away;
- 4. Burden or load lightens;
- 5. There is an inner sense of liberty, freedom, and divine satisfaction or contentment;
- 6. The joy of the Lord comes and you are able to rejoice;

The *result* of deliverance is righteousness, peace, and joy in the Holy Ghost (**Romans 14:17**). When devils are cast out, the Kingdom of God has come (**Matthew 12:28**).

Demon Manifestations

When evil spirits depart you can normally expect some sort of manifestation through the mouth or nose. Listed below are some of the common manifestations:

- 1. Coughing
- 2. Drooling
- 3. Vomiting
- 4. Spitting
- 5. Foaming
- 6. Crying
- 7. Screaming
- 8. Sighing
- 9. Roaring
- 10. Belching
- 11. Yawning
- 12. Exhaling

Again, when demons are cast out they normally leave through the mouth or the nose. Spirits are associated with breathing. Both the Hebrews and the Greeks had only one word for spirit and breath. In the Greek, that word is *pneuma*. The Holy Spirit is breathed in (**John 20:22**). Evil spirits are breathed out.

Sometimes people shake or tremble when they receive deliverance. Their body, in whole or part, may actually shake or tremble.

Hindrances to Receiving Deliverance

- 1.Curses
- 2. Sin
- 3. Pride
- 4. Passivity
- 5. Ungodly Soul Ties
- 6. Occultism
- 7. Fear
- 8. Embarrassment
- 9. Unbelief

10.Lack of Desire

- 11.Unforgiveness
- 12.Lack of Knowledge

All demons have legal, biblical grounds. They may *not* torment at will. If demons have legal grounds then they have the right to remain. These legal grounds must be destroyed in order to receive and maintain deliverance.

How to Keep Your Deliverance

1. Read God's Word daily.

2. Find a group of Bible believing people, preferably a church, and regularly meet with them for worship, study and ministry.

3. Pray with the understanding and in tongues.

4. Place the Blood of Jesus on yourself and your family.

5. Determine as nearly as you can which spirits have been cast out of you. Make a list for these areas Satan will try to recapture.

6. The way demons gain re-entry is through a lax, undisciplined thought life. The mind is the battlefield. You must cast down imaginations, and bring every thought into the obedience of Christ (**2 Corinthians 10:5**). (See: "Walking Continuously in Victory is Possible" available at Kanaan Ministries)

7. Pray to the Father fervently, asking Him to make you alert, sober and vigilant against wrong thoughts (**1 Peter 5:8, 9**).

8. The demons signal their approach to you by the fact that the old thought patterns you once had are now trying to return unto you. As soon as this happens, immediately rebuke them. State *verbally* that you refuse them as quickly as possible.

9. Ask the Father to loose the warrior Angels of the Lord to battle the demons. (Hebrews 1: 14; Matthew 18:18). Prophesy against the demons the Word of the Lord: destruction, burning and judgement (Isaiah 4:4).

3. PARAMETERS TO SET WHEN DEALING WITH THE DEMONIC:

I hereby command all demonic spirits present that you will all obey the following commands which I give you in the Name and Authority of the True Lord Jesus Christ of Nazareth.

- You will not manifest in any way outside of what the Lord Jesus Christ allows you.
- You will not manifest in any shape or form other than your true form.
- You will not manifest physically through this person's body in any way, nor will you bring any physical pain.
- You will not hinder this ministry process in any way nor bring blackness or confusion
- You will not speak to any parts (inner people) nor will you hinder any parts from seeing or hearing the true Lord Jesus.
- You will not hide memories nor will you hinder the flow of memory in any way.
- You will not speak to me unless I command you to or unless the Lord Jesus tells you to speak to me.
- When you speak to me, you will say only what the Lord Jesus tells you to say - nothing more, nothing less, and you will speak to me with respect.
- > You will not ask me questions.
- You will not use profanity nor will you lie, but you will always speak the truth.
- > You will not manifest as Jesus in form nor in speech.

These commands will remain in force from this day forward. If any one of you choose to disobey any one of these commands, then you will have chosen **wilfully** to defy the authority of the True Lord Jesus Christ and He will deal with you.

Do not use demons to try to gain insight into spiritual issues. To engage in lengthy conversations with demons is dangerous territory and can be traumatic to the client. The demons themselves often want you to enter into dialogue with them since they are experts at deception, intimidation and manipulation.

- Only focus on the demonic if they interfere so much that you are unable to proceed effectively with ministry, otherwise ignore them and focus on the healing ministry. When demons do continue to interfere and prevent you from getting to the memories or roots, then ask Jesus to tell them what to do and where to go, e.g. "Lord Jesus, would you please tell these demons what to do & where to go". If manifestations continue, then I command every demon that has violated these commands to now be grouped together as one. All of you will now come out without manifestation and you will go where Jesus sends you."
- If manifestations still continue then it is either another demon or group of demons, or it is possibly not demonic. It could be a dissociated part. Demons can only be cast out if the client is in agreement, especially the client's subconscious. Ask the client's permission.
- Demons can inflict bodily pain. Headaches are very common. Often this bodily pain is memory based, i.e. due to the physical pain which was inflicted upon the person in a previous trauma event.
- Demons can hold/hide memories or pieces of memories. They cannot take these pieces with them when cast out.
- Never answer a demon's questions, nor engage in conversation around a demon's comments or statements. Only allow demons to speak if Jesus Christ tells them to reveal something to you.

Always remember that demons are not the source of the client's problems. Our focus is on getting to the root memory events, not on casting out demons. However, in your quest to get to these root memories, you may have to deal with the demonic.

- Demons are slaves of Christ.
- Demons will manifest in many different ways
- Demons can also have open doors through parents' sin, curses, blood ties and soul ties,
- Always speak gently and politely to demons because you may be dealing with a dissociated part (inner person). Demons respond to the authority of Jesus Christ, not to your own charisma or aggression.

4. SEALING OFF PRAYER (Before Deliverance)

Dear Heavenly Father, we come to You in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. We thank You that You are God Almighty and that You are The Great I Am.

We thank You that You have given us the Holy Spirit to be the Counselor, Standby, Advocate, Teacher, the Deliverer.

We thank You for Your presence and for Your deliverance anointing. It will be the anointing that will break the yoke.

Come and fill us with Your Spirit, compassion, love, discernment, word of knowledge, wisdom, interpretation and insight.

We as Your children choose to crucify the flesh so that nothing from ourselves will be transferred here. We clothe ourselves with Your priestly garments to fulfill the calling You have upon our lives. Open our spiritual eyes and ears Lord.

Thank You Father, that You have given us all the power over the enemy and that nothing shall in any way harm us. (*Luke 10: 19*)

We forbid any interference with the work of the Holy Spirit.

Father we come against any communication lines (according to *Eph. 6:12*) between, the powers, world rulers, principalities, spiritual hosts and demonic hosts in the air, earth, heavenlies and under the earth. We close off all entrances and exits, in the Name of Jesus Christ. We ask that all spiritual cameras and recorders be smashed in Jesus Name. We come against any witches, witch doctors, magicians, and wizards in the Name of Jesus Christ. We cut off all communication with satan himself and close the doors in the Name of Jesus.

We forbid any spirit from the outside to enter this place for whatever reason and we forbid any evil spirit to be sent to any other place or person as a result of what happens here. We now forbid any reinforcement of power from the side of satan in the Name of Jesus Christ. Lord, we ask for confusion into the enemy's camp.

Father we ask You to set up Your warring angels in this room and arrest any human spirit, dead human spirit, spirit guide, familiar spirit and remove them to become the footstool of our Lord Jesus Christ.

We bind every evil spirit in this place and forbid any violence, manifestations, and tormenting in the Name of Jesus Christ. We refuse any meditation circles; isolate any power of demonic forces from each other in the name of Jesus Christ.

We forbid and bind any hypnosis and self-hypnosis, meditation, physic powers in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. We isolate the powers one from another in Jesus Name.

We cleanse the 4 elements, water, air, fire and earth with the Blood of Jesus.

We ask You, Lord, to cover all mirrors with Your Blood and seal off the gateways in Jesus Name.

We come against any spells, rituals, incantations, hexes, sacrifices, curses or altars raised up against us and the person.

Thank You that You blow out all candles which may have been lit in rituals against us in Jesus Name. Thank You that all curses are reversed into blessings.

Lord we ask that You seal off this room with Your precious Blood, that You will hide us in the Spirit and declare this room as Holy ground.

Lord we ask You to send Your ministering angels to come and minister to us in Jesus Name according to **Heb 1: 14**.

We surrender to You, Holy Spirit of God, because we know that it is not by might, nor by power, but by Your Spirit says the Lord (*Zech. 4 : 6*).

We ask that You cover our loved ones and we place all circumstances under Your control and protection (our finances, marriages, relationships, ministries). We now bind satan's kingdom here on earth just as it is bound in heaven.

We ask You Father to prepare the heavenly courtroom and that all the demons and familiar spirits come and take their places.

We ask You Father to be the judge, Jesus the advocate, and the Holy Spirit the witness.

Thank You for Your Word in *Revelation 12 : 11* that says that we have overcome the enemy by the Blood of the Lamb and the word of our testimony.

In Jesus Name,

Amen.

5. WRAPPING-UP AFTER DELIVERANCE (For the Counselor)

Dear Heavenly Father,

Thank You for the work being done here today. We pray against any whiplash, backlash & judgment from the enemy in Jesus Name.

We ask Lord, that You will cut any ungodly soul ties formed in the spirit because of the deliverance that took place, also any transference that took place between their spirit, soul and body to my spirit, soul and body. We plant the Cross of Jesus Christ between my self and the counselee. Thank you that no transference will take place. We take out comprehensive insurance for our families, relationships and possessions.

We ask that you will cleanse and purify this property and this room with the Blood of Jesus Christ of Nazareth and Your Holy Fire, that no demon will attach itself to any object and all human and dead human spirits be removed by Your escort angels to the footstool of Jesus Christ. That all defilement be removed and swept away with Your Broom of destruction in Jesus Name.

Father, we ask that You remove that watchdog and marker demons, that have been assigned by the kingdom of darkness to mark the property in the spirit for a counter attack through astral projection, to the feet of Jesus Christ.

We also want to declare the Lordship of Jesus Christ of Nazareth over this place and that all openings are sealed off with Your Blood. (Openings: Telephone, fax, computer, water, sewerage, electricity.)

AMEN!

NOTE: Remember to go before the Lord and shower yourself with the Water of the Word and enter into praise and worship and fill yourself again.

6. PRAYER TO DISMANTLE THE ROOTS OF REBELLION

In the Name of the Lord Jesus Christ I repent for all **generational** idolatry.

I repent for all **personal** and **generational rebellion**, **stubbornness**, and **disobedience** that have contributed to **witchcraft** in my life and in my generational line.

I repent for all **envy** and **jealousy** of the **mind**, **physical bodies**, and **personalities** of others.

I repent for any **worship** of **myself** and any need of **personal recognition**.

I repent for all **envy** and **jealousy** of the **spiritual giftings** and **capacities** of others.

I repent for myself and for those in my generational line who did not guard the gates of the spiritual and physical senses.

I repent for **choosing my will** above the will of the Lord.

I choose to owe no one anything, but to love one another. (Rom. 13:8)

I choose to cast off the works of darkness and to put on the armor of Light, the Lord Jesus Christ, and to make **no provision** for the **flesh**, to fulfill its lust.

I choose to walk only according to the **grace** and **anointing** God has given to me.

I choose to walk in **unity** with my brothers and sisters in the Lord.

I choose to follow Christ, living a life of love, preferring others above myself.

I choose to **yield** and **surrender** my personal rights so that I might serve the Lord wholeheartedly.

I choose to be devoted to one another in brotherly love and to honor one another above myself. I will never be lacking in zeal, but will keep my spiritual fervor, serving the Lord. I will be joyful in hope, patient in affliction and faithful in prayer. I will share with God's people who are in need. I will practice hospitality. I will bless those who persecute. I will rejoice with those who rejoice and will mourn with those who mourn. I will live in harmony with other believers. I will not be proud, but I will associate with people of low position. I will not be conceited. I will not repay evil for evil. I will have regard for the good things in sight of all men. I will live at peace with everyone. I will not take revenge on others.

Lord, will You now remove all ungodly spiritual beings and devices that have been empowered by my idolatry, rebellion, and jealousy, and the idolatry, rebellion and jealousy of my ancestors.

Lord, will You **disconnect me** from any **evil network** and I break all ungodly ties between the abode of the enemy and myself.

Lord, will You remove the **generational tree** of the **knowledge of good and evil**.

Lord, will You break the **cords of death** that entangle me, the **torrents of destruction** that overwhelm me, the **cords of sheol** that are coiled around me, and the **snares of death** that confront me

Lord, I now take back any Godly anointing, energy, authority, finances, and health given away and perverted because of my sin and my ancestor's sin.

Lord, will You set me as a seal upon Your heart, as a seal upon Your arm, for Your Love is stronger than death.

I declare that the Lord Jesus Christ is the Head and He is Lord over all.

Prayer based on: Ezekiel 8:1-6, Romans 12:3, I Samuel 15:23, Deuteronomy 4:15-20, Ephesians 4:12-13, John 17, Romans 12:10-19, Romans 13, Genesis 2; Psalms 18, Ephesians 1:22, Song of Songs 8:6

7. DECEPTION IN THE FIELDS OF PERFORMING ARTS AND SPORTS

Lord Jesus, I believe that You are the Son of God, and the only way to God, that You died on the cross for my sins and rose again from the dead. I renounce all my sins and I turn to You, Lord Jesus, for mercy and forgiveness. I believe that You do forgive and cleanse me and I want to live for You, hear Your voice and obey You.

Father God, I come before You in the Name of Jesus Christ, and ask for forgiveness and cleansing for my ungodly involvement in the fields of Performing Arts and Sports (Where this has become an idol to me).

I ask for cleansing of my bloodline from any influences of Satan in the fields of Performing Arts/Sports obsessions which may have been passed on to me.

I stand in the gap and ask forgiveness for ancestors who may have made pacts or allegiances for furtherment or success in the world of Performing Arts/Sports and by Your precious Blood Jesus, sever these unholy bloodlines.

I, in the name of Jesus, cut off any glory, which Satan received, from my performances and renounce any glory, which I sought for myself.

I confess performing/competing with ungodly ambition and a need for recognition in the world.

I renounce any gifting received through the Kingdom of Satan. In the Name of Jesus, I renounce and cut off by the precious Blood of Jesus, any techniques or practices which are ungodly (i.e. Rooted in philosophies and or false religions - Yogic breathing techniques, creative meditation, steroids, or any other ungodly method) in order to excel for recognition.

I renounce:

- Apollo as the God of Light, Music and Reason, Patron of the Arts and all rational creativity
- Dionysus as God over all irrational creativity and orgiastic dance.

- Mnemosyne, Goddess of Memory whom I have unknowingly invoked.
- The Mother of the nine Muses,
- The nine muses, being:
 - * Erato, Muse of Lyrics;
 - * Euterpe, Muse of Music
 - * Thalia, Muse of Comedy;
 - * Melpomene, Muse of Tragedy;
 - * Terpsichore, Muse of Dance,
 - * Urania, Muse of Astronomy;
 - * Clio, Muse of History;
 - * Polyhymnia, Muse of Hymns;
 - * Calliope, Muse of Epic (Heroic poetry).

I renounce any gifting I received from any of them.

Father God, I cut off in the Name of Jesus and renounce:

- Any words that I have spoken, sung or declared or

- Any actions or deeds that I have performed that have brought shame to me and dishonour to You and glory to Satan, i.e.

- # Use of body language,
- # Facial expressions or
- # Dance movement that are used in Pagan worship, or
- # Any impure actions that are unclean seductive and dishounoring to You, Father.

I ask for cleansing from any imparted spirit received by myself from my instructor or passed on to other by me by the laying on of hands.

Your Word says that Satan was made as Musical Instruments (Ezekiel 28:13) and to cover the throne of God and that he perverted all that he had dominion over - I renounce any glory given to Satan through my involvement or ungodly ties to/with any musical instrument or music which is unclean and glorifying to Satan.

I ask You Father to give me the discernment to be responsible in my choices and enable me to see who is receiving the glory, Yourself, Satan or I.

- In place of Pride, Father please grant me humility and willingness
- In place of Rebellion, please grant me obedience to You, Jesus and the Holy Spirit
- In place of Bitterness, please grant me forgiveness towards self and others
- In place of Rejection, please grant me adoption into Jesus Christ

I stand before You Father and ask You to grant me the gifts that You have ordained for me from before the foundations of the earth were laid, that You have chosen for me and created for me to glorify Yourself through.

Jesus, as Your Blood was shed to break all bondages and You became a curse in order to break all curses, I ask You to free me from all curses spoken over me, by myself and others, and free me from Satan's yoke of Bondage which I have been carrying. I willingly yoke myself to You Jesus Christ, my Saviour, who has graciously said that Your burden is easy and Your yoke is light. I declare myself a citizen of the Kingdom of God by the Grace of My Father in heaven and the Blood of Jesus and therefore declare a divorce from the Kingdom of Satan and any and all connections I may have made through intention or ignorance.

AMEN.

8. DEALING WITH GENERAL, PERSONAL AND FAMILY CURSES AND DEMONIC COVENANTS

Scriptures to Stand Upon: Isaiah 28: 14-19; Isaiah 10:27; Numbers 23:23; Matthew 15:13; Galatians 3:13; Hebrews 8:7-13.

Please note: When we use the word "us / we" in our prayers, it refers to myself, others with me and the entire Heavenly realm.

Father, I come before You in the Name of Jesus and I ask You to help me deal with my family curses and demonic covenants. Thank You for the Blood of Jesus that has the final Word in my life and for giving me power and authority over all the works of darkness.

In the Name of Jesus, we break the **demonic seals** over my life and bind and rebuke the **sealing demons** keeping all demonic covenants in place over my life and the lives of my loved ones. We ask You Father, to assign Your warring angels to remove every evil spirit and to place them under the Feet of Jesus according to **Ps 110: 1**.

We renounce, reject and break every **evil covenant** on my life in the Name of Jesus.

We reject and loose myself from **every evil curse** in the Name of Jesus.

We break **every covenant** between me and any evil spirit in the Almighty Name of Jesus.

All contracts made **on my behalf by my parents** with any **evil mediator** is hereby nullified and cancelled in the Almighty Name of Jesus. I am now a child of God. I dissociate myself from such covenants and contracts in the Name of Jesus.

We apply the Blood of Jesus upon any **evil covenant** and **curse** upon my life. Let this Blood of the Everlasting Covenant destroy and dissolve any **blood covenant with the dead and the living** in the Almighty Name of Jesus. In the Name of Jesus, We nullify every **confession**, **agreement**, **promise** or **oath** I have made to the devil or any evil spirit in the past – whether verbal or written.

We revoke all curses **pronounced** by **evil people** over my life in the Name of Jesus.

We break and cancel every **evil mark** and **incision** on my **body** as a result of covenant with an evil spirit in the Almighty name of Jesus.

We command all evil spirits in my life associated with **any curse** or **covenant** to leave me now in Jesus Name!

By the authority of Jesus my Lord, We render to naught **every curse** coming from the following in the Almighty Name of Jesus:

In the Name of Jesus we destroy **every altar** that has been erected anywhere to **service** any form of **covenants** and **curses** emanating from:

- a) Evil dedication before conception, while in the womb and at the naming ceremony;
- b) Handling of cursed objects;
- c) Contact with satanic agents;
- d) Living in a cursed home or land;
- e) Being born in/on a satanic altar/shrine;
- f) Drinking of blood or unholy water;
- g) Receiving strange money or cursed gifts;
- h) Involvement in a demonic ritual;
- i) Involvement in witchcraft and other ancestral sins;
- j) Participation in village, compound and township **satanic festivals**.

We command all evil spirits associated with any curse to leave me now in Jesus Name. We take authority over curses from evil dedication, handling of cursed objects, contact with satanic agents, living in a cursed house or land, being born in/on a satanic altar, drinking of blood or unholy water, strange money or cursed gifts, partaking in food and blood sacrifice to idols and performing demonic, rituals ancestral sins, witchcraft, curses and spiritual ignorance. We command all of you to be broken right now in Jesus Name. We speak disunity between all the priests at those altars of affliction in the Name of Jesus. All you ancient gates and everlasting doors shut against my life, lift up your heads now for me to enter into my divinely given **inheritance** in the Almighty Name of Jesus.

Lord, in Your Name and by faith in Your Word, I enter into my **inheritance** and **possess** my possessions.

We destroy every **evil covenant** and **initiation** made with me through **dreams** in the Name of Jesus.

Every agreement reached with the so-called **spirit husband** and **spirit wife** in my dream is nullified in the Name of Jesus.

We break myself loose from every **personal and collective curse and covenant** in the Name of Jesus.

We revoke and destroy by the Blood of Jesus every blood and soul-tie covenant attached to any satanic agent in the Name of Jesus.

We cancel every **foundational covenant** that is affecting my life or any **new covenant**, **oath**, **allegiance** and **obligations** made for me or by me consciously or unconsciously in the Almighty Name of Jesus Christ.

I release myself from any **collective captivity** of family, community and neighbourhood in the Name of the Lord Jesus Christ.

I receive a clean break and release from **all yokes and burdens** other than those of Jesus Christ.

I immerse myself body, soul and spirit in the precious Blood of the Lord Jesus Christ.

I release myself in the Name of Jesus from the sin and curses from **paternal** and **maternal** sides up to **ten generations** of both sides in the Almighty Name of Jesus.

Father, send now Your fire, thunder and lightning to destroy and burn into ashes all **satanic materials** deposited in any part of my body in the Name of Jesus! We cancel by the Blood of Jesus Christ all **handwritings** and **ordinances** written against me and contrary to me now.

We command that the thunder and lightning of God should **strike** and **uproot** and **destroy** all **covenant tokens** made on my behalf wherever they may be **buried**, **immersed** or **hung** in the Name of Jesus Christ.

We bind, and cast out of me spirits of: failure, servitude, defeat, depression, stagnation, affliction, death, delayed blessing, limitations, confusion, frustration, rejection, fear and doubt - in Jesus Name.

I am an individual single person, I am not a **twin** or **triplet**, and therefore I disown **any form** of **duplicate** representing me. I reject and cut myself loose from any representation that was made of me, in Jesus Name.

We command the thunder and lightning of God to break into pieces and burn to ashes all forms of **imagery**, **effigy**, **symbols**, **pictures** and **statues** representing my person at any **shrine** or **altar** in Jesus Almighty Name.

We reverse all satanic arrows of failure-at-the-edge-of-success and breakthrough, in Jesus Name and change all curses into blessings.

We cut off all **spiritual umbilical cords** through which evil has been flowing into my life, in the Name of the Lord Jesus Christ.

Father, I thank You for making me victorious over all my enemies. From hence forth **no weapon formed against me as a result of former covenants and curses shall prosper** in the Name of Jesus. My profiting in the Kingdom of Jesus Christ shall appear unto all, in Jesus' Name.

AMEN.

[See Altars and Covenants available from Kanaan Ministries]

9. DEALING WITH COVENANTS THAT HAVE TO DO WITH OUR NAMES

NAMES are very significant. The names we bear whether the ones given to us or our family names can affect our lives positively or negatively.

Your name is your **social** and **spiritual identity**. Every name carries a **positive** or a **negative anointing**. The anointing on your name is triggered off each time you are called by that name. Your name goes a long way in determining your **destiny**. Names that glorify satan, deities, idols and tradition provoke God and bring His wrath on the bearer.

People give names according to their **beliefs**. Names are an expression of our **faith**. When one is named after the Lord, it is like putting a **stamp of God** on the child. In the same way, when we are given names associated with the family or community idols, we are attached to the spirits of these idols, and no evil spirit has a good plan for its patrons and their generations.

Friend, find out the meaning of your names. We advise that you change immediately any name glorifying an idol or the devil. Renounce the spirits behind the name, and revoke all the demonic covenants attached to these names.

Prayer Strategy:

- Find out the meaning of those names and why the names were given.
- Anoint your forehead and navel as you break off the power behind your former names. (navel – entry point in the spirit for generational demons)

Scriptures to Study for the Prayers: Exodus 23: 13; Deut. 7: 25-26; 1 Chron. 4: 9-10; Gen. 17: 5-6; 32: 24-30; Ps. 16: 4; Josh. 23: 7; Is 62: 2

My Lord God Almighty, I thank You for You have made me Your child. I am named after You. Lord, I repent before you for my long-term ignorance about the effects of the name I bear.

Father, forgive me for indirectly provoking You by bearing idol names.

I confess and acknowledge that You are my Maker, Healer, Blesser, Protector, Deliverer, Supplier, Defender, Redeemer and Strengthener. No idol or god can do all these for me. It's only You.

Right now I immerse myself and my destiny in the Blood of Jesus to be purged of every **idolatrous contaminations** and **defilements** that have come on me because of my name(s)

My life and destiny receive a complete cleansing right now in Jesus Name.

In the Name of Jesus, we break the **demonic seals** over my name and we bind and rebuke the **sealing demons** assigned to keep any **demonic structures** in place over my life.

From now, We renounce all the idolatrous **names** attached to me and my family.

We renounce all the **idols** attached to these names.

In the spirit realm, We cancel all the **ancestral covenants** attached to the name ______ (mention the name). We have no dealing with you spirit of ______ (mention the idol). All you spirits behind this name, get out of my life, in the Name of Jesus.

We refuse to be under your control and influence any longer. We place you under the Feet of the Lord Jesus Christ according to Ps. 110:1. As we nullify the power of these evil names I take on a new name (mention it and prophesy on it). As my name is attached to God, to **success** and **prosperity** in the Lord's Kingdom, it shall be well with me in the Name of Jesus.

Let the fire of the Holy Spirit consume any **seal**, **stamp** or **label** of evil that was attached to my former name marking me in the spirit in the Name of Jesus Christ!

I receive now the **seal of the Holy Spirit** upon me in the Name of the Father, and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit. AMEN.

[See Altars and Covenants, available from Kanaan Ministries]

10. PRAYER FOR HEALING OF MEMORIES

(Make this your own personal prayer)

Father, I thank you for your Son Jesus who died on the cross not only for my sins, but for my hurts and for my fears. I thank you that Jesus is the same yesterday, today and forever, and that He wants me to be completely whole; mind, soul, body and spirit. Lord Jesus, I ask you to walk back through every second of my life, to heal me and to make me whole. Go back into the third and fourth generation and break all harmful genetic ties.

Jesus, You knew all about me even before I was born. Thank You for being there as life began. If fear or any other negative force was transmitted to me as I was in my mother' s womb, set me free from those things. Thank You, Lord Jesus, for being there when I was born, and for loving me. (Some came into this world not being loved and not being wanted, and they felt such rejection. Oh, Lord Jesus, from the very beginning fills each one with Your precious love.)

Lord, walk back through every second of my life during those early years. (Some were separated from parents because of sickness or death; some were born into families where they did not receive the love that was needed.) Lord Jesus please go back and fill every void and give the love that was not received. Remove every hurt, every feeling of rejection. Take away all fears, fears of darkness, fears of falling, fears of animals, fears of being lost. I thank You Jesus for setting me free and for healing me.

I pray Lord that You will take my hand, go back in time and walk to school with me. At times I felt so shy, so afraid to leave home and go into new situations. Jesus there were times I felt embarrassment of failure at school, will you take away those memories? When I was treated harshly by a teacher or I was hurt by classmates, please heal those hurts. Some fears entered during those first school years, fear of speaking in public, or fear of failure. Thank you for healing those hurts and for setting me free from those fears. I thank You and I praise You.

Lord Jesus, I thank You for my mother, (For those who did not have the love of a mother, please fill that void, that empty place and give them the love that was needed.) I ask You to stand between my mother and me and let Your divine love flow between us. I ask forgiveness from my mother for any way I. have hurt her or failed her and I forgive her for any way she hurt or failed me.

Lord Jesus, I thank You for my dad (For those who did not feel the love of an earthly dad, please give them all the love they needed but didn't receive.) Stand between my dad and me. I pray that Your divine love will mend any broken relationship. I ask forgiveness from my dad for any way I hurt or failed him, and I forgive him for any way he hurt or failed me.

I lift up my brothers and sisters to you. Where there were feelings of competition, jealousy, or resentment, I ask that Your healing power and love mend every broken relationship.

I forgive each brother and sister for hurting or failing me and I ask their forgiveness for the ways I hurt or failed them.

Thank You, Lord for being there in my teenage years and when I was in High School. There were new emotions and new fears. As each painful memory is brought to mind, wipe the pain from my mind and heal me. During those times that I tried things that were dangerous. I thank You for being there with Your protective hand. Take away any feeling of humiliation, embarrassment, guilt, fear or failure. (Some were teased because of race, appearance, size, or poverty and were wounded so deeply.) Let me know that You loved me and that You were there in every situation. (For those young people who experimented with drugs, that left their mind con-fused, Lord Jesus we pray You will repair the damage. Let them think clearly again, let them receive Your healing. Let each one know You love them and that You can redeem the past.)

As each of us started to leave home, there were new fears, frustrations, or hurts. (Some wanted to go on to college and were not able to, others were not able to enter the profession they dreamed of and they felt such disappointment.) Jesus, heal every disappointment and every hurt.

Thank You for being there as we entered marriage. (For some it was such a beautiful new beginning. For others it was a nightmare.) Jesus, please take away every hurt. I pray that you will stand in between my mate and me and heal every hurt. I am saying to my mate, I forgive you for hurting me and I ask your forgiveness for hurting you. Lord Jesus, through Your divine love, I thank You for mending every broken relationship, and wiping away every painful memory. (Where there has been bitterness and loneliness, take away all those negative feelings. Heal the deep wounds and erase the painful memories. Jesus, fill each mate with forgiveness, Your divine love and healing power.

Thank You Lord for my children. Take away any feeling I have of failure or guilt as a parent. When I punished unwisely or was too possessive with my love, when words were spoken in criticism or anger, I pray You will heal any hurt that was caused. I ask their forgiveness and I forgive them for hurting me.

Lord, I thank You for being there during those terrifying times of accidents, those times of sickness or surgery. I ask you now to take away the horror, the fear and the memory of the pain. Set me free from the trauma I felt. Thank You for being there during times of sorrow. I thank You for taking my hand and walking through the valley with me. I thank Your for lifting the burden, I thank You for taking away my sorrow, my grief, and my mourning. I thank You for giving me Your joy and Your peace.

Now, Lord Jesus, thank You for walking back through every second of my life up to this exact moment. Thank Your for healing me of all my hurts, my fears, my painful memories and my guilt, for setting me free. Thank You for filling me with Your love. Help me to love myself. Help me to love others. But most of all, Jesus, help me to love You as I should.

I thank You for giving me joy. I thank You for giving me peace. Thank You, Jesus! I thank You for going way down deep into the darkest recesses of my mind and cleansing me. I thank You f or healing my mind, my emotions, and my memories. I thank You, Jesus for making me whole; and I give You all the praise and all the glory.

AMEN.

[See Petition for Meeting of Basic Needs available in the Petition book.]

11. A PRAYER TO BREAK A HEART, MIND, BODY, SOUL, OR SPIRIT TIE WITH ANOTHER PERSON BECAUSE OF SEXUAL IMMORALITY

Father, in the Name of Jesus of Nazareth, I repent of sinning through sexual immorality. Please forgive me for having sexual relations / intercourse with (name the person) outside of marriage. I ask that You break this bond, this tie.

I ask that You break all ungodly heart, mind, body, soul, and spirit ties that have been established between me and <u>(name the person)</u>. In the most Powerful Name of the Lord Jesus Christ, I <u>(state your name)</u>, renounce and refuse this heart, mind, body, soul, and/or spirit tie with <u>(name of the person)</u>.

I declare it to be null and void and I refuse to live under its power and authority any longer. I declare it broken.

Father, in the Name of Jesus, I submit my spirit, soul, my desires and my emotions to Your Spirit.

In Jesus' Name, I ask You to loose me from all spirit and soulish ties to all past sexual partners and ungodly relationships. Please uproot all the tentacles of sexual bondage, of emotional longings and dependencies, and of enslaving thoughts.

Father, thank You for giving me the Keys of Your Kingdom, the keys of spiritual authority. What I bind is bound and what I loose is loosed.

Lord Jesus, please send warrior angels to retrieve any part of me within them. Please cleanse that part (those parts) from:

- any spiritual evil attachments;
- any fallen angels (demons) attached;
- anything belonging to this person.

Please return that which belongs to me free and clear.

Lord Jesus, also please separate any parts of <u>(name the person)</u> from me. Return that which belongs to the other person cleansed, free and clear of any spiritual evil.

Please bring deep healing to that part of me where that tie attached. All fallen angels (demons) attached to me that have reinforced those spirit and soul ties or may have been transferred to me through evil associations because of this tie, I bind, renounce and resist you in Jesus' Name and send you to the feet of the Lord Jesus Christ of Nazareth.

I believe I am totally forgiven. Thank You for remembering my sins no more. Thank You for cleansing me from all unrighteousness. I commit myself totally to You. By Your grace, please keep me holy in my spirit, soul, and body. Thank You Father!

I also declare to satan by the authority of the Name of Jesus Christ that he has no power over my children either. All access to my children through ungodly spirit and soul ties is hereby cut by the power of God, and I bring the full power of the Cross, the Blood, the Resurrection, and the Ascension of Jesus Christ against Satan's plans and schemes for me and my family. In Jesus' Almighty Name.

AMEN.

12. PRAYER AGAINST TERRITORIAL SPIRITS AND SATANIC AGENTS

RULE OF THE VICTOR (ROV)

Rule of the Victor has specific application in dealing with high level witchcraft. During the course of counseling, the client will often feel uncontrollably compelled to some behaviour which is ultimately detrimental to the physical or spiritual health of the individual or counselor. Frequently this is the result of spirits being sent by cultists to activate the demonic control of the client. The counselor must intervene for the individual's benefit. This paper is specifically intended to focus on one aspect of spiritual warfare involved in helping the individual in this situation. ROV may have other more generalized warfare applications. Suggestions are included at the end of this paper.

Although there are varying levels of expertise and sophistication, the cultists who victimize the individuals we meet in the counseling office are incredibly **organized** and **systematic** in their approach to programming them through various traumas and demonic rituals. To whatever degree they have been effective with the counselee, the "rule of the Victor" will be valuable in not only protecting your client, but spiritually defeating those that have caused the damage.

CASE STUDY

In the course of counseling, we found that cultists were sending spirits to activate the demonic control of the client. These spirits would be bound and then sent where Christ sends them. This process would be repeated frequently with the same cultists sending spirits each time. Upon investigation, we found that each time spirits were sent the cultist would lose a certain percentage of his power. Over time the battle was draining him of power. The cultist would use rituals to gain more demonic power to replace that which he lost as well as enlist support from other cultists in his personal network. Sometimes the cultic network would send spirits directly against the counselee, at other times they would transfer power to the cultist in need. Faced with this scenario, it became obvious to me that we were involved in a very real battle. **Satan was using cultists to attack us with spirits.** Although harassed, we were being successful with the counseling process. Several issues however bothered me.

- 1. Being strictly limited to a defensive reactionary posture.
- 2. This could never be considered a "victory", only a successful defense.
- 3. The inability to stop the cultists from perpetuating the spiritual dynamic of their work against other victims and us. We should be able to stop them in their mission of advancing the kingdom of darkness.

Reflecting upon Biblical examples of warfare, two issues were clear. **The victor dictated the terms of defeat** and the future military capability of the conquered foes. When the Philistines dominated Israel they removed all blacksmiths from Israel to guarantee their inability to produce weaponry (**1Sam. 13: 19-23**). In other cases, thumbs, big toes or right eyes were threatened or removed to insure these individuals could never fight again (**Judges 1: 6-7; 1Sam. 11:2**). Horses and chariots were restricted or destroyed to eliminate any offensive military threat (**2 Sam. 8:4; 1 Chron. 18:14**). The spiritual warfare dynamic of my counseling was not disarming or defeating any of the cultists attacking us. The spirits that were sent against us were defeated but not the individual sending them. **I was dodging bullets but not defeating the foe**.

In terms of battle we are "more than conquerors through Him that loved us" (Rom.8:37). NT principles of warfare would never support a continuing "no-win" situation such as I was facing. In any given battle between darkness and light, Christ has already secured the victory. It is our responsibility as His servants to use our authority in Christ to press home that victory. **Macmillan's** observations concerning our use of authority as illustrated by the conflict between Amalek and Moses in the wilderness (**Ex.17**) are pertinent here.

All through the day until the going down of the sun. "Moses held out the rod over the valley in which Israel strove with Amalek." Was he praying? There is little doubt that his heart was lifted to God in unceasing supplication for the untrained soldiers of his people. But his **holding out of the rod** was a **demonstration of the authority** committed to him over the unseen forces which drove forward the Amalekites, and which operate behind every battle

Dan. 10:13, 20 *"13 But the prince of the kingdom of Persia withstood me for twenty-one days. Then Michael, one of the chief [of the celestial] princes, came to help me, for I remained there with the kings of Persia.*

20 Then he said, Do you know why I have come to you? And now I will return to fight with the [hostile] prince of Persia; and when I have gone, behold, the [hostile] prince of Greece will come."

Not in the visible but in the invisible, lies the secret of success or Over the spirit foes of Israel, which sought to thwart the failure. purpose of God, and to hold back His people from the land of their inheritance, Moses exercised the authority vested in him as the representative of Jahweh. By his sustained resistance to these mighty principalities and powers, their ability to aid the Amalekites was nullified. And as the sun went down, the beaten tribesmen suddenly withdrew....Lifting up his hand holding the rod, he took authority in the Name of Jahweh over the foes of God's people. In his capacity as the representative of Jahweh he was exerting the authority of the throne when he lifted up his hand. It was a declaration of divine judgment to be executed upon Amalek and upon the demon powers who energized those cruel warriors in their enmity against Israel."

[John Macmillan, The Authority of the believer]

This is the concept behind "rule of the Victor". It is not merely a prayer, although our ministry must be rooted in prayer. It is the **statement of a command** to and against the powers of darkness based upon **our position in Christ** in harmony with Biblical spiritual warfare principles. "Rule of the victor" may be applied against every cultist that in any way exercises his/her will against the progress of the Kingdom of God in you or your client's life/ministry".

JURISDICTIONAL AUTHORITY

The Bible clearly recognizes that God's Kingdom is an organized structure of authority. Satan's kingdom is also organized in a systematic authority structure with various demonic ranks. Ranks among angels are a fascinating subject.

"There is enough evidence to say that there are distinct and graded ranks, but not enough evidence to make a complete comparison or organizational chart." **Fred Dickson - Angels, Elect and Evil**

Evidence also indicates that in addition to ranks there are regional or geographic responsibilities. For instance, the *"Prince of Persia resisted the angelic messenger to Daniel"* (**Dan. 10:20**). This was high-level demonic interference by a spirit that had responsibility for the region of Persia. The text also indicates that the *"Prince of Greece will come later"* (**Dan.10:20**).

In **Rev. 2:13** (throne of and dwelling of Satan) there are references to regional strongholds of Satan. This appears to be an influence above and beyond the work of personal spirits I am calling these cultic (regional) spirits.

Similarly, in dealing with cultic structure, there are regional responsibilities on a humanic and spiritual level. Whenever a cultist sends spirits against an individual, there appears to be a jurisdictional protocol not unlike law enforcement protocol between city and county, county and state, state and federal, etc. This protocol, in an organization of strict authority, requires that outsiders that send spirits into the regions where you or your client are located must receive permission from whomever has jurisdictional authority. ROV may be applied to whoever gave permission for the spirits to enter the territory as well as the This further depletes the cultic power sender of the spirits. structure. Specifically, ROV, may be applied against any cultist or region, past or present, who exercised their will against your client. This includes all that were involved in the initial traumas and rituals as well as any currently engaged in the spiritual attack.

The justification for stripping the cultist's followers and victims is again based upon the authority structure of the cult. The **"defeat the leader, get the followers"** concept or principle of representative battle is illustrated in the **David-Goliath** scenario. If the general is defeated, the followers are also defeated.

WHAT 'RULE OF THE VICTOR' IS AND IS NOT

ROV appears to be a vital tool for the spiritual defeat of darkness. It is based upon Biblical principles of warfare and authority. Prior to the application of ROV, many cultists sent spirits repeatedly.

After the application of ROV, there has not been a single incident of any cultist sending spirits a second time. There is every indication that they have been effectively stripped of demonic/cultic power and **can never regain it** through participation in rituals or any other means.

There are indications that cultic spirits, used to advance the kingdom of darkness, are removed but personal spirits of lust, anger, bitterness, etc. remain. Although incapable of advancing the kingdom of darkness through demonic means, these defeated cultists are able and do communicate through normal physical channels with their personal contacts in the cultic network. Normally they request their contacts to join the battle and attack your client. ROV may then apply to the new cultist/region engaging their will against your client. The continuing application of ROV penetrates deeper and deeper into the cultic authority network, defeating more and more sophisticated members and regions of the cult family.

ROV is relatively simple to apply and should be considered an effective weapon in the battle against the spiritual dynamics of satanism/darkness. It should, however, not be taken simplistically. **Cultists do not take defeat graciously. The battle will be tiring and demanding.** It will require alertness. It is difficult work. Whenever possible, work in a team.

Please note:

ROV is not a substitute for dealing with an individual who has given ground to the enemy through sin. Confession based upon truth is the only means of breaking the power of spirits gained through an individual's sin. ROV is not a substitute for the hard work of progressive sanctification.

Intercession should be made on behalf of the defeated cultists. No matter how heinous their conduct has been, they are also victims (to one degree or another) of demonic blinding and deception. It would be appropriate to pray that the god of this world's grip upon their understanding would be broken and that they would see and believe the glorious gospel of Jesus Christ. Pray that God would raise up a servant to pursue this individual with the truth and that they would be delivered from the kingdom of darkness and translated to the Kingdom of the Son of God's Love, to the praise and glory of His grace.

OTHER POSSIBLE APPLICATIONS

MISSIONS, particularly in spiritistic or other dark cultures where occult power is used, i.e. witchdoctor, shaman, Muslim Immam, etc.

- If there is a spiritual attack by this cultic power upon the missionary or his/her ministry, ROV may be applied.
- Regional cultic powers will seek to interfere with any evangelistic or church planting effort. Continued application of ROV will free the region's populace in order that they might hear and respond.

PASTORAL

 If darkness is interested in defeating the advancement of the Gospel of Jesus Christ, it is quite possible that the cultists pray specifically for the spiritual disruption and defeat of local church ministries and pastors. ROV could be regularly applied prior to the start of the services.

SPECIAL CONFERENCES, where truth is presented, i.e. spiritual warfare conferences, pastor's conferences, mission's conferences, marriage conferences, etc.

HIGH PROFILE MINISTRIES, i.e. Radio and Television, Prisons, Prostitutes, Homosexuals, etc.

Please take note that HOLINESS as a lifestyle is a pre-requisite to praying this prayer, that your personal life has been sorted out and that all doors to the Kingdom of darkness has been shut through repentance of personal and generational sins.

I understand my position in Christ, anointed and in His Name, with His delegated authority; I can now pray the following prayer:

STATEMENT OF ROV

I exercise "Rule of the Victor" over all the regions that have set their will against ______, against all those regions that have permitted spirits in or through their territory. I command that they be castrated (cut off) from ever receiving power from darkness again. I require the immediate disbursement of all their funds from the kingdom of darkness into the Kingdom of Light (spoils of war), the immediate destruction of all their books (magical arts/sorcery), and the immediate reversal of all their schemes. Penalties applied. To the feet of Jesus! AMEN!

12. DANGEROUS PRAYERS

In the Name of the Lord Jesus Christ of Nazareth I rebuke and bind all **anti-prayer demons** in the **air, on the earth, under the earth, in the sea and all the waters above and underneath**, e.g. rivers, dams, etc.

I destroy **all hindrances** against my prayers in Jesus' Name.

I also rebuke and bind all **anti-deliverance demons**, anti-progress demons, anti-prosperity demons and anti-miracle demons.

I use the fire of the Holy Spirit and the Blood of Jesus Christ to destroy all **spiritual cellophane covering the air**.

I destroy every covering that the devil has made around or against me in Jesus' Name.

I destroy every cage, every chain, every cord and every bag of witches against me.

I prophesy to the **East wind** to blow away every **smoke screen** of the devil against my prayers in Jesus' Name.

I destroy Satan's entire web that has entangled me.

I loose myself from all the powers of darkness against me.

I break myself loose from the powers of witches, wizards, spiritual husbands, spiritual wives, spiritual children, spiritual homes, spiritual properties, familiar spirits, water spirits, dead human spirits, etc.

I break in pieces every **spiritual screen**, which Satan is using in monitoring me. I destroy every **spiritual mirror**, **spiritual tape**, **spiritual camera**, **spiritual satellites and all spiritual properties that Satan has set against me**.

I rebuke, bind and cast out of my life **all evil terrestrial** and **celestial spirits** against me in Jesus' Name.

I stand on this Word and condemn all properties and weapons against me in Jesus' Name. I bind all powers of witches, wizards, demi-gods, familiar spirits, water spirits, all chief evil spirits, spirits of weakness and every other evil spirit working against my life and my progress in Jesus' Name.

Satan, all **evil spirits** and **servants** of Satan, I destroy every covering you have made to protect yourself from the Holy Spirit fire, no matter your level, rank, office and area of operation in the spirit.

In the powerful Name of Jesus Christ I destroy any of my properties in the spirit world - anywhere my image, my properties, my pictures, my clothes, my money, my name, any parts of my body, my finger nails or my hair is in the air, on the earth, underneath the earth or in the waters above or underneath, in rivers and in seas, before swine or idols, in the covens or temple of Satan - I ask the Holy Spirit's fire to destroy the items of Satan working against me and testifying against me through those properties in Jesus' Name.

In the victorious and powerful Name of our Lord Jesus Christ of Nazareth, I ask You, Lord to loose my heart, my soul, and my mind in the spirit.

I destroy any cage, chain, bag or prison room where Satan has tied my heart, my soul and my mind.

I ask You Holy Spirit to destroy all the power of the demons on guard against my heart, my soul and my mind.

Heavenly Father, I bring the **sins of my ancestors** before You. I confess all their sins, including the killing of human beings, worshipping of idols, selling and buying of human beings, sacrificing human beings to idols, demons and Satan, eating human flesh and every other evil and wicked act that they have done.

I break and nullify **all curses, covenants and initiations** made by my ancestors or by myself in the air, on the earth, under the earth, in the waters above or underneath.

In Jesus' Name I come against all curses I have made against myself, against my progress and my future knowingly or unknowingly.

I destroy all curses hiding in the air, on the earth, under the earth, in the waters above and beneath the earth, rivers, seas, dams, etc. I nullify and render all of you harmless in Jesus' Name.

I rebuke and bind the demons assigned to the curses in Jesus' Name and I command you to become the footstool of the Lord Jesus Christ. I reverse the curses and change them into blessings.

I come against all the covenants I have made with **idols**, **demons**, **water spirits**, **spiritual husbands**, **spiritual wives**, **spiritual children**, **dead human spirits**, etc. in the physical, in the spiritual or in dreams. I cancel these covenants and declare them null and void in Jesus' Name.

All the **initiations** I have made against myself, I destroy all of them in Jesus' Name. I withdraw my membership from such initiations.

I cancel my Name from the register of Satan.

I declare myself free from today in the Name of Jesus. JESUS HAS REDEEMED ME BY HIS BLOOD!

Remove from me all the curses of disobedience to Your commandments, O Lord.

Rebuke the devourer from my life. Withdraw the **locust**, **cankerworm**, **caterpillar** and the **palmerworm** from me.

Give me the former and the latter rain and fill me again with Your blessings in Jesus' Name.

In Jesus' Name I destroy and nullify any enchantments, spells, charms, incantations, curses, covenants, initiations and manipulations from any idols, witches, wizards, priests, water spirits, and abortions, from any coven, spiritual temple and mystic homes in the air, the land and the sea.

In the Name of Jesus I destroy all **covenants and initiations** made on my behalf in the air, on the earth, under the earth and in the waters above and beneath, rivers, dams, seas, etc.

I destroy all the evil properties involved in the curses and covenants and **initiations** against me with the fire of the Holy Spirit. I bind and chain all the evil spirit guards (gatekeepers) that are in charge of these curses, covenants, initiations, spells, charms, etc. against my life. I destroy the deed of agreement in the Name of Jesus. I also destroy any salt covenant that was made through any meal.

Heavenly Father, I now separate myself from all **curses**, **covenants**, **initiations**, etc. **made against me**. I have been set free to choose whom I serve.

I now declare that every curse is broken, nailed to the cross and reversed into a blessing. Christ became a curse so that I can be blessed!

Thank You Jesus!

I choose to serve the Heavenly Father, God of Israel, the Lord Jesus Christ of Nazareth, and the Holy Spirit. I am a new creation, recreated by Christ Jesus.

MATT 12:37: *"For by the Word thou shalt be justified, and by thy words thou shalt be condemned."*

Father, let me be justified now by the words of my mouth.

Today, I ______ declare myself a heavenly citizen and a member of the family of Jesus of Nazareth. Whoever touches me, touches the Apple of God's Eye. No weapon formed against me any longer shall by any means prosper in my life and any tongue that shall rise against me in judgment shall be destroyed completely in Jesus' Name.

I now receive peace, righteousness, justice, security and victory over ungodly opposition, as part of my inheritance of my Father and declare myself a bondservant of the Lord Jesus Christ, my Advocate and Righteousness.

AMEN.

14. INFORMATION ON SALT COVENANTS.

God made a **covenant** with salt to ensure the incorruptibility of the covenant.

- Salt can preserve
- Salt can season
- Salt can punish / destroy
- Salt has a place in the Millennium

BEATITUDES (Sermon on the Mount)

Salt is a seasoning/preservative chemical but left on the bare earth or exposed to the sun/rain/air loses its savour and is worthless.

We are the salt:

Matt 5: 13: *"13 You are the salt of the earth, but if salt has lost its taste (its strength, its quality), how can its saltness be restored? It is not good for anything any longer but to be thrown out and trodden underfoot by men."*

Mark 9:49-50: "49 For everyone shall be salted with fire. 50 Salt is good (beneficial), but if salt has lost its saltness, how will you restore [the saltness to] it? Have salt within yourselves, and be at peace and live in harmony with one another."

Luke 14:34-35: "34 Salt is good [an excellent thing], but if salt has lost its strength and has become saltless (insipid, flat), how shall its saltness be restored?

35 It is fit neither for the land nor for the manure heap; men throw it away. He who has ears to hear, let him listen and consider and comprehend by hearing!"

Parable of Salt

Luke 14:34-35: "34 Salt is good [an excellent thing], but if salt has lost its strength and has become saltless (insipid, flat), how shall its saltness be restored?

35 It is fit neither for the land nor for the manure heap; men throw it away. He who has ears to hear, let him listen and consider and comprehend by hearing!"

Salt loses its savour and is useless.

Does the parable tell us that if we lose our value of life... or does it mean that we can lose our lives to bring savour?

COVENANT

A covenant made with Israel concerning that they were to offer forever:

Lev 2: 13: "13 Every cereal offering you shall season with salt [symbol of preservation]; neither shall you allow **the salt of the covenant of your God** to be lacking from your cereal offering; with all your offerings you shall offer salt."

Numbers 18:19: "19 All the heave offerings [the lifted-out and kept portions] of the holy things which the Israelites give to the Lord I give to you and to your sons and your daughters with you, as a continual debt forever. It is a **covenant of salt** [that cannot be dissolved or violated] forever before the Lord for you [Aaron] and for your posterity with you."

2 Chronicles 13:5: "5 Ought you not to know that the Lord, the God of Israel, gave the kingship over Israel to David forever, even to him and to his sons by a covenant of salt?"

In Palestine and surrounding countries salt is used in making covenants. If people ate food with salt **in it**, **together**, they became **friends** even though they had been enemies before.

The Arab expression is:

"There is salt between us" "He has eaten my salt"

Which means partaking of the hospitality that cements friendships.

Covenants are generally confirmed at **sacrificial meals** – salt always present.

The Covenant of Salt pictured the **everlasting friendship** between God and His people.

Numbers 18:19: "19 All the heave offerings [the lifted-out and kept portions] of the holy things which the Israelites give to the Lord I give to you and to your sons and your daughters with you, as a continual debt forever. It is **a covenant of salt** [that cannot be dissolved or violated] forever before the Lord for you [Aaron] and for your posterity with you."

Salt became the symbol of incorruptibility of God covenant.

THE PRESERVING QUALITY OF SALT

We are to preserve:

Matt 5: 13: *"13 You are the salt of the earth*, but if salt has lost its taste (its strength, its quality), how can its saltness be restored? It is not good for anything any longer but to be thrown out and trodden underfoot by men."

- It's a preservative
- It keeps things from spoiling

We are the salt of the **land**.

The remnants of Righteous Believers who own a piece of land have legal right to stand and declare that they are preserving the land against any attack for satan.

SALT SEASONS

We are to walk in wisdom and season our talk/words with salt so that we present God's Word / Vision / Lifestyle to other in a way which is pleasing and appetizing.

You need to keep your salt pot full (of the Word).

You need to sprinkle the salt wisely (so that unsavoury things are made palatable).

Col 4: 5-6: "5 Behave yourselves wisely [living prudently and with discretion] in your relations with those of the outside world (the non-Christians), making the very most of the time and seizing (buying up) the opportunity. 6 Let your **speech** at all times be gracious (pleasant and winsome), **seasoned** [as it were] with **salt**, [so that you may never be at a loss] to know how you ought to answer anyone [who puts a question to you]."

Job 6:6: "6 Can that which has no taste to it be eaten without salt? Or is there any flavor in the white of an egg?"

SALT BRINGS DEATH/JUDGEMENT

Salt has the power to destroy – too much salt destroys the life in the soil and make it valueless.

Judges 9:45: *"45* And Abimelech fought against the city all that day. He took the city and slew the people who were in it. He demolished the city and sowed it with salt."

Jeremiah 17:6: *"6 For he shall be like a shrub or a person naked and destitute in the desert; and he shall not see any good come, but shall dwell in the parched places in the wilderness, in an uninhabited salt land."*

Ezekiel 47:11: *"11 But its swamps and marshes will not become wholesome for animal life; they shall [as the river subsides] be left encrusted with salt and given over to it."*

PUNISHMENT

Mark 9: 49-50: "49 For everyone shall be salted with fire.

50 Salt is good (beneficial), but if salt has lost its saltness, how will you restore [the saltness to] it? Have salt within yourselves, and be at peace and live in harmony with one another."

Every sacrifice is offered with salt (a sign of **preservation** – **Lev. 2: 13**)

Just as salt preserves the offering so to the fire of hell will preserve the sinner in eternity.

EATING TOGETHER

We see that the Bible clearly teaches that eating together has definite spiritual implications. There are certain Biblical Principles that apply. So, therefore, we must be very careful with whom we eat.

When dealing with people that are **satanically ritually abused** and **programmed by a cult** to **infiltrate the Church**, we need to be aware that they are taught this principle and they try to get us to eat with them. They then use this principle against us, and because many believers do not know about this, they get caught because of ignorance.

They would then go and do rituals on your behalf (in your name) as if you are doing them yourself, because of the salt covenant agreement you have entered into with them.

Many times believers are under severe attack and cannot understand what is going on because; according to their knowledge they have no open doors, have confessed all they know, etc.

In the meantime, there are wide open doors against them because of the salt covenant agreement they have entered into unknowingly.

Will I still be held guilty and accountable if I do not know??

Leviticus 5: 17-19 "17 If anyone sins and does any of the things the Lord has forbidden, though he was not aware of it, yet he is guilty and shall bear his iniquity.

18 He shall bring [to the priest] a ram without blemish out of the flock, estimated by you to the amount [of the trespass], for a guilt or trespass offering; and the priest shall make atonement for him for the error which he committed unknowingly, and he shall be forgiven.

19 It is a trespass or guilt offering; he is certainly guilty before the Lord."

We have no excuse! We have so many Bibles and teachings available today, we can never say, "I did not know...."

When you do eat and drink together, then always pray against any ungodly salt covenants that could be used against you, and break them in Jesus Name.

Example:

We approached a pastor about a person that had come to us for counselling that was in his church. This person was DID/SRA and we felt to warn him about the dangers concerning this condition and that he had to know how to pray for covering protection for the person, as well as for the rest of his congregation.

During our conversation, we asked about his health and heard that he was suffering some serious attack on his stomach and that the doctors did not really know what the problem was. We proceeded to ask if he has ate or drank with this lady, as she was climbing the ladder fast to get into leadership. He answered positive.

We explained the concept of salt covenants, and then continued to pray and to break this covenant in Jesus Name. We cancelled every time that his name was called out over the altars of satan and cancelled every ritual that was done on his behalf that brought glory to satan.

Needless to say, he was healed immediately and proceeded to eat a strong plate of curry!!

May God help us to understand spiritual principles and to obey them!

15. THE BLOOD OF JESUS

I. STATEMENTS ABOUT THE BLOOD OF JESUS:

- 1. The Blood of Jesus has redeemed me from the hand of Satan. $\ \ ^{1}(R)^{*}$
- 2. The Blood of Jesus has redeemed me from all curse.²
- 3. The Blood of Jesus has stamped an eternal covenant for me?³

{Because of this covenant and if I fully obey the Lord my God and carefully follow all His commands and walk in His ways, the Lord my God will set me high above all the nations on earth and all the blessings of the covenant will come upon me and accompany me. I will be blessed in the city and blessed in the country; I will be blessed at my work and the fruits of my labour will be blessed. I will be blessed when I come in and blessed when I go out.

The Lord will grant that the enemies who rise up against me to be defeated before me; they will come at me from one direction but flee from me in seven. The Lord will send a blessing on my barns and on everything I put my hand to and the Lord my God will bless me in the land He is giving me. The Lord will establish me as His holy people, then all the peoples on earth will see that I am called by the Name of the Lord and they will fear me and the Lord will grant me abundant prosperity.

The Lord will open for me the heavens, the storehouse of His bounty, to send rain on my land in season and to bless all the work of my hands so that I will lend to many nations but will borrow from none. The Lord will make me the head, not the tail and I will always be at the top, never at the bottom.⁴}

- 4. The Blood of Jesus has granted me peace and reconciliation with all creation; with all my brethren, (The members of the Body of Christ), with ministers and pastors of the church and with all people.⁵
- 5. The Blood of Jesus has granted me the forgiveness of all my sins.⁶
- 6. The Blood of Jesus, the Son of God, purifies me from all sin.⁷

- 7. The Blood of Jesus justifies me from all blame, so all the devil's charges against me are nullified and He makes me righteous as if I have never sinned.⁸
- 8. The Blood of Jesus sanctifies me and consecrates me so I become belonging to my Lord, dedicated to Him and set apart for His ministry.⁹
- 9. The Blood of Jesus cleanses my conscience from acts that lead to death so that I may serve the Living God.¹⁰
- 10.The Blood of Jesus makes me enter the Most Holy Place to serve God the Holy.¹¹
- 11. The Blood of Jesus makes me overcome Satan and all his power.¹²
- 12. The Blood of Jesus is the cause of my eternal joy.¹³

II. <u>THE COVERING OF THE BLOOD AND PROPHESYING</u> OVER THE DIFFERENT MEMBERS OF MY BODY

1. MY HEART

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my heart: (R)

It will not be a corrupt¹⁴ heart or a hard heart of stone¹⁵, but a compassionate new heart of flesh.¹⁶

It will not be a hardened uncircumcised heart¹⁷, but a tender circumcised heart¹⁸ (a heart that strikes me whenever I sin).¹⁹ It will not be a rebellious stubborn²⁰ heart or a dead heart²¹, but a submissive willing²² heart (an eagerly obedient heart). It will not be a heart bound up with folly²³ or misleadings²⁴, but a heart of wisdom.²⁵

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my heart: (R)

It will not be a faint heart that disheartens other hearts²⁶, but a steadfast and secure heart.²⁷ It will not be a sinful unbelieving heart²⁸, but a sincere heart in full assurance of faith.²⁹

It will not be an unclean heart with a guilty conscience³⁰ or anxious thoughts, but a purified clean heart.³¹

It will not be a divided heart³², but a fully committed whole heart.³³

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my heart: (R)

It will not be a proud heart³⁴, but a humble and meek heart.³⁵ It will not be a puffed up heart³⁶, but a broken and contrite heart.³⁷ It will not be a shaken heart as trees are shaken by the wind³⁸, but a quietened peaceful heart.³⁹ It will not be a perverse heart⁴⁰, but an integral heart.⁴¹

Conclusion:

The Lord will give me a new heart and will put a new spirit in me. 42 (R)

The Lord will put His laws in my mind and write them on the tablets of my heart.⁴³ (R)

2. BONES AND JOINTS

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my bones and joints :(R)

My bones shall receive the power of resurrection⁴⁴ and my joints shall receive the anointing of love.⁴⁵

So my bones shall live⁴⁶; my bones shall be healed and nourished ⁴⁷; my bones shall be strengthened⁴⁸; my bones shall rejoice⁴⁹ and my bones shall be healthy.⁵⁰

My bones shall be joined and held together by joints and ligaments⁵¹; tendons and flesh shall be put on them and skin shall cover them⁵²; breath shall enter them⁵³ and the city of my self⁵⁴ (E.F.) shall be built up.

3. MYSELF

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on the city of my self: (R)

Its walls shall fall, its bars of iron shall be cut and its gates shall be broken to pieces.⁵⁵

Its altars shall be destroyed, the carved images of its gods shall be cut down, its sacred pillars and wooden images shall be broken.⁵⁶ The name of the enemy shall be destroyed from every place in it⁵⁷ and his high places shall be removed.⁵⁸

Every valley shall be exalted and every mountain and hill brought low; the crooked places shall be made straight and the rough places smooth.⁵⁹

The power of the Blood of Jesus on the city of my self: (R)

The altar of God shall be built, the walls shall be built and the doors hung.⁶⁰

The ruined and desolate places shall be built and the desert shall blossom. ⁶¹

And Christ shall be formed in me.⁶² (R)

And the city of my self, Jerusalem, shall be the city of the great King.⁶³

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my inner Jerusalem: (R)

It shall put on her strength, her beautiful garments; a holy city, the uncircumcised and the unclean shall no longer come to it.⁶⁴ But it shall be a dwelling place of God in the spirit⁶⁵, a home for the Trinity⁶⁶, a place for the Holy one and my heart a throne for the high.

4. MY HEAD

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my head: (R)

All the devil's plans on my life shall be as nothing and shall perish.⁶⁸ There is no sorcery or divination against me.⁶⁹

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my head: (R)

The hair of dedication and the locks of the Nazarites shall start to grow for me; the locks of

love and power.⁷⁰

So my head becomes like Mount Carmel and the hair of my head like royal tapestry ⁷¹; a crown flourishes on my head⁷² and everlasting joy shall crown my head. ⁷³

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my head: (R)

I shall be given the covers for the head: the turban and the helmet.⁷⁴ Then my head shall be exalted above the enemies who surround me⁷⁵ and my horn shall be exalted with glory⁷⁶

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my face: (R)

Every downcast expression in my face⁷⁷, every darkness in my face⁷⁸, and every feature of the evil one in it⁷⁹, shall disappear.⁸⁰

I shall be given a face like the face of my early fathers⁸¹; lifted up with honour, shining with grace, decent with gentleness and a living stone of witness.⁸²

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my face: (R)

I offered my back to those who beat me, my cheeks to those who pulled out my beard; I did not hide my face from mocking and spitting.

Therefore have I set my face like flint and I know I will not be put to shame⁸⁴

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my face: (R)

My forehead is like adamant stone before my enemies⁸⁵ and the seal of the redeemed protects me.86

My temples behind my veil are like the halves of a pomegranate.⁸⁷

6. MY MIND

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mind and on my conscious and unconscious thoughts: (R)

All arguments and every pretension that sets itself up against the knowledge of God shall be demolished: and every thought shall be brought into captivity to the obedience of Christ.⁸⁸

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mind and on my

conscious and unconscious thoughts: (R) All thoughts of doubt and lack of love⁸⁹, lack of humility and peace⁹⁰; all thoughts of timidity and frustration⁹¹, all thoughts of hatred and malice⁹², arrogance and pride⁹³, cowardly and fearful thoughts⁹⁴, all shall be exposed and abolished.

And I shall be given thoughts of faith and love, the thoughts of humility and peace.⁹⁵

And the peace of God, which transcends all understanding, will guard my heart and my mind in Christ Jesus.⁹⁶

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mind and on my conscious and unconscious thoughts: (R)

All deceitful thoughts⁹⁷, all dark and negative thoughts, all unruly thoughts⁹⁸, all shall be exposed and abolished.

Whatever is true, whatever is noble, whatever is right, whatever is pure, whatever is lovely, and whatever is admirable – if anything is excellent or praiseworthy - I think about such things.⁹⁹

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mind and on my conscious and unconscious thoughts: (R)

All earthly and human wisdom¹⁰⁰ shall be exposed and abolished; its economy shall be abolished, its power shall be dispersed and its darkness shall be cast away.

And the Lord my God shall light my darkness¹⁰¹ so that I receive the wisdom that comes from heaven.¹⁰²

But the wisdom that comes from heaven is first of all pure; then peace-loving, considerate, submissive, full of mercy and good fruit, impartial and sincere.¹⁰³

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mind and on my conscious and unconscious thoughts: (R)

All visualizations and imaginations shall be abolished and all memories shall be healed.¹⁰⁴

My mind shall be renewed¹⁰⁵ and its eyes shall be enlightened.¹⁰⁶ So it is opened to understand the Scriptures¹⁰⁷ and I shall have the Mind of Christ and the Light of the Spirit.¹⁰⁸

7. MY EYES

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my eyes: (R)

Every bad eye shall be taken away and I shall be given good eyes¹⁰⁹, non haughty eyes,¹¹⁰ straight eyes that look straight ahead¹¹¹, eyes that see many things but does not pay attention,¹¹² eyes that cover others and does not judge anyone,¹¹³ self controlled eyes that does not desire anything.¹¹⁴ My eyes will then be like doves behind a veil.¹¹⁵ My eyes will be opened to the needy. I will not keep to myself, but give generously.

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my eves: (R)

The scales and all that blurs the eyes shall fall¹¹⁶ and every plank shall be uncovered and shall be burnt.¹¹⁷ So my eyes shall be opened¹¹⁸ and enlightened¹¹⁹ and your commandments shall be as frontlets between my eyes.¹²⁰

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my eyes: (R)

I shall be given the manifold lamps of the Spirit¹²¹ and my eyes shall be like blazing fire.¹²¹ I shall be given fountains of tears¹²³ and my eyes shall be like the pools of Heshbon.¹²⁴

And I shall wet the feet that have freed me from the path of going astray¹²⁵; I shall weep for the slain of the daughter of my people.¹²⁶ And I shall overflow with tears because the Lord's flock has been taken captive.¹²⁷

So my eyes will find favour; my eyes have captured the Lord's attention. ¹²⁸

8. MY EARS

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my ears: (R)

All deceitful voices¹²⁹, every deafness that hinders the hearing of God's voice¹³⁰, and all then other plans of the evil one, all shall be exposed and abolished.

My ears shall be circumcised and opened¹³¹ to hear morning by morning, to hear like one being taught.¹³²

So I shall discern the voice of the Shepherd from the voice of the stranger¹³³ and I shall receive teachings from the Lord.¹³⁴ And I shall have fellowship with angels and saints.¹³⁵ So I shall hear a word behind me saying: 'This is the way, walk in it', whenever I turn to the right hand or whenever I turn to the left.¹³⁶ The earrings of the Spirit shall protect my ears.¹³⁷

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my ears: (R)

My ears, you have opened: I give attention to your words; I incline my ear to your sayings. I delight to do Your will, O my God.¹³⁹ My ears, you have opened; I obey the voice of my teachers, I incline my ear to my instructors.¹⁴⁰ I delight to do your will, O my God.

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my ears: (R)

The sovereign Lord has opened my ears, and I have not been rebellious; I have not drawn back.¹⁴¹

Pierce my ear with an awl so I become a servant for life and serve you forever.¹⁴²

9. MY NOSE

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my nose: (R)

Every pride, every compelling and forcing and every plan of the evil one bearing in it the odour of corruption, shall be exposed and abolished.¹⁴³

My nose shall be like the tower of Lebanon looking towards Damascus.¹⁴⁴ No enemy will subject me to tribute; no wicked man will oppress me.¹⁴⁵ The fragrance of my breath like apples¹⁴⁶, the fragrance of my beloved that casts away the odour of corruption and I shall discern the order of corruption and I shall run away from it and I shall get drawn and attracted to the aroma of holiness and long for its source. Pleasing is the fragrance of Your perfumes; no wonder the maidens love You!¹⁴⁷

The ring of the Spirit¹⁴⁸ complete my submission to the Lord and His will and to those in higher authority than me in Christ.¹⁴⁹

10. MY TONGUE, TEETH AND THROAT

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mouth, tongue, teeth and throat: (R)

Every bitterness and poison, every anger and wrath, every cheating and deceit, every coarse jesting and all which is not fitting¹⁵⁰, every idle word¹⁵¹, shall be taken away from my mouth and my mouth shall be purified from all that is bitter.¹⁵² I shall be given a muzzle for my mouth and the bridle of the Spirit for my tongue¹⁵³ so that no corrupt word shall proceed out of my mouth but what is good for necessary edification that it may impart grace to the hearers.¹⁵⁴ My speech shall always be with grace, seasoned with salt, that I may know how I ought to answer each one.¹⁴⁵ And I shall always be ready to give a defense to everyone who asks me a reason for the hope that is in me with meekness and fear.¹⁴⁶

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mouth, tongue, teeth and throat: (R)

My lips are like a strand of scarlet. ¹⁵⁷ My tongue is the pen of a ready writer¹⁵⁸ that proclaims the glory of God, praises His name and talks of His righteousness all day long. ¹⁵⁹

My tongue is like the tongue of the instructed who sustains the weary with a word.¹⁶⁰ My tongue is a polished arrow inside a quiver.¹⁶¹ My teeth are like a flock of sheep which have come up from the washing, everyone bears twins and none is barren among them.¹⁶² My voice shall be powerful and full of majesty.¹⁶³

My mouth shall be a new threshing sledge with sharp teeth that threshes the mountains and crushes them and reduces the hills like chaff.¹⁶⁴

11. MY MOUTH

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my mouth and words: (R)

I shall be given words like a hammer that breaks a rock in pieces and like life coal and arrows of fire¹⁶⁵ for awakening and releasing. I shall be given enlightening revelatory words¹⁶⁶ that cast away darkness.

I shall be given fervent¹⁶⁷ reviving words that cast away coldness and death. I shall be given words with manifold anointing¹⁶⁸ to fulfill God's purposes.

* The power of the blood of Jesus on my mouth and words: (R)

I shall be given comforting and encouraging words¹⁶⁹ that support and strengthen.

I shall be given words like milk and honey¹⁷⁰ that satisfy and bring joy. I shall be given words of discernment and distinction¹⁷¹ to reveal and discern.

I shall be given words of truth¹⁷² so that the precious shall be taken out from the vile from my mouth¹⁷³.

So, my mouth shall be as the mouth of the Lord¹⁷⁴, none of its words shall fall to the ground.

Put a muzzle to my mouth as long as the wicked are in my presence.¹⁷⁶

Set a guard over my mouth. O Lord; keep watch over the door of my lips¹⁷⁷.

My words that I have put in your mouth will not depart from your mouth, or from the mouths of your children, or from the mouths of their descendents from this time on and forever, says the Lord.¹⁷⁸ He shall give me words whenever I open my mouth so that I will fearlessly make known the mystery of the Gospel¹⁷⁹.

12. MY NECK

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my neck: (R)

The bondages shall be broken and the yokes shall be destroyed¹⁸⁰ My neck will not be a stiff neck but an abiding neck slain with the knife of obedience.¹⁸¹

So that I may receive the anointing of the Spirit one after the other and I may have the anointing oil.¹⁸²

Every yoke shall be destroyed and the yoke of Jesus shall be laid upon my neck for His yoke is easy and His burden is light.¹⁸³

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my neck: (R)

Its decoration and armour, the necklaces of the Spirit and the shields of faith, shall be completed.

So that my neck will be like a tower of ivory, decorated by the necklaces of the Spirit and the bonds of love.¹⁸⁴

My neck is like the tower of David built for an armoury on which hang shields of mighty men.¹⁸⁵

13. MY SHOULDERS

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my shoulders: (R)

The yoke that burdens me, the bar across my shoulders, and the rod of my oppressors you have shattered.¹⁸⁶

You have removed the burden from my shoulders.¹⁸⁷

Heal me from the effects of the loads and pains.¹⁸⁸

So it will no more be a shrugged isolated shoulder¹⁸⁹, but a helpful shoulder with one accord.¹⁹⁰ So we can carry the ark of the Lord together.

* The power of the Blood of Jesus on my shoulders: (R)

Their ornaments and their armour, onyx stones and the badges of the government, shall be completed.¹⁹¹

To raise up the tribes of the Lord (like Moses) and fight the fights of the Lord (like David).

14. MY ARMS AND HANDS

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my arms, my forearms and my hands: (R)

Bonds shall be absolved, laziness shall cease¹⁹², and every sin shall be purified. I wash my hands in innocence¹⁹³ and tie your words as symbols on my hands.¹⁹⁴

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my arms, my forearms and my hands: (R)

The arm of the Lord shall strengthen me¹⁹⁵, the arm of the Lord leads me¹⁹⁶ and His arm rules for me.¹⁹⁷

The arms of my hands were made strong by the hands of the Mighty God of Jacob.¹⁹⁸ My hands shall not go limp, but the feeble hands shall be strengthened.¹⁹⁹ I have put my hands to the plow I shall not look back.²⁰⁰

Their ornaments and armour shall be completed, the rings and the bracelets.²⁰¹

So my hands shall be full with blessing and help and shall be accompanied with authority.²⁰² The work of my hands shall be established²⁰³ and the will of the Lord shall prosper in my hands.²⁰³

15. JOINTS AND LIGAMENTS

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my joints and ligaments²⁰⁵ in this part so it will receive the anointing of love related to

<u>this part: (R)</u> [the purpose is: communicating love to others] Love is not rude²⁰⁶, Love is not proud²⁰⁷, Love keeps no record of wrong²⁰⁸, Love does no envy²⁰⁹, Love is not self seeking.²¹⁰

16. CHEST, FEELINGS AND EMOTIONS

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my chest, feelings and emotions: (R)

Passions and bondages shall be absolved, selfish ambitions shall be abolished, fears and disturbances shall be cast away, wounds shall be healed and needs shall be satisfied; all feelings and emotions shall be sanctified.²¹¹ I shall not be withholding my affection but rather open wide my heart.²¹² I shall not be cruel but tender with compassion, kindness, humility, gentleness and patience.²¹³ I shall not be selfish and self-centered, but rather sacrificial, looking not only to my own interests but also to the interests of others.²¹⁴

My breasts shall be like clusters²¹⁵ and towers .²¹⁶

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my chest, feelings and emotions: (R)

I shall be filled with the divine love, a pure, strong and steadfast love, a sacrificial love that bears pain and a bridal love.²¹⁷

Set me like a seal upon your heart, like a seal upon your arm; for love is as strong as death, jealousy as cruel as the grave, its flames are flames of fire, a most vehement flame. Many waters cannot quench love nor can the floods drown it.²¹⁸

The power of the Blood of Jesus on my chest, feelings and emotions: (R)

I shall be filled with the love of the brethren and shall love fervently with a pure heart²¹⁹ I shall love not in word or in tongue but in deed and in truth.²²⁰

By this we know love, because He laid down His life for us. And we also ought to lay down our lives for the brethren because whoever sees his brother in need and shuts his heart from him, how does the love of God abide in him.²²¹

SCRIPTURE REFERENCES:

¹⁰⁷ Luke 24: 45 ¹ Ephesians 1: 7 ¹⁰⁸ 1 Corinthians 2: 16, Philippians 2: 5 ² Galatians 3: 13 ¹⁰⁹ Luke 11: 34 ³Hebrews 13:20 ¹¹⁰ Proverbs 6: 17 ⁴ Deuteronomy 28: 1 - 13 ⁵ Ephesians 2: 13 - 16, Colossians 1: 20 ¹¹¹ Proverbs 4: 5 ¹¹² Isaiah 42: 20 ⁶ Ephesians 1: 7 ⁷1 John 1: 7 ¹¹³ Matthew 7: 1-3 ¹¹⁴ Ecclesiastes 2: 10,11 ⁸ Romans 3: 24, Romans 5: 9 ¹¹⁵ Song of Songs 4: 1 ⁹1 Peter 1: 2 ¹¹⁶ Acts 9:18 ¹⁰ Hebrews 9:14 ¹¹⁷ Matthew 7:4 * R = repeat if you want once, twice or more, ¹¹⁸ Luke 24:31 we usually repeat the statement for the ¹¹⁹ Ephesians 1:18 proclamation of the Blood of Jesus ¹²⁰ Deuteronomy 6:8 Hebrews 10: 19 ¹² Revelation 12: 11 ¹²¹ Due to the presence of the Holy Spirit in ¹³ Revelation 7: 14, Revelation 19: 1 - 8 us in the state of filling, Revelation 4:5 ¹²² Revelation 1:14, 2:18 ¹⁴ Deuteronomv 32: 5, 9: 12 ¹²³ Jeremiah 9:1,18 ¹⁵ Deuteronomy 15: 7, Ezekiel 36: 26, ¹²⁴ Song of Songs 7:4 Romans 2: 5, Mark 10: 5 ¹²⁵ Luke 7:38 ¹⁶ Ezekiel 11: 19, Ezekiel 36: 26 ¹⁷ Jeremiah 9: 26, Mark 6: 52 126 Jeremiah 9:1 ¹²⁷ Jeremiah 13:17; 14:17 ¹⁸ Deuteronomy 10: 16, Deuteronomy 30: 6, ¹²⁸ Song of Songs 6:5 Jeremiah 4: 4 ¹⁹1 Samuel 24: 10, 2 Samuel 24: 5 ¹²⁹ Isaiah 30:10c ²⁰ Deuteronomy 21:18 130 2 Timothy 4:3-4 ¹³¹ Jeremiah 6: 10 / Acts 7:51 ²¹ 1 Samuel 24 ¹³² Isaiah 50: 4 ²² 1 Chronicles 29: 17 + 18, Psalm 51: 12 133 John 10:3 - 5 ²³ Proverbs 22: 15 ¹³⁴ Isaiah 50: 4 ²⁴ Isaiah 44: 20, 1 John 4: 6 ¹³⁵ Genesis 18: 1- 2, Acts 5: 19, Acts 8: 26 ²⁵ Psalm 90: 12 ²⁶ Deuteronomy 20: 8 ¹³⁶ Isaiah 30: 21 ¹³⁷ Ezekiel 16: 12 b ²⁷ Psalm 112: 7, 8 ¹³⁸ Isaiah 42: 20b ²⁸ Hebrews 3: 12 ¹³⁹ Psalm 40: 6 - 8, Proverbs 4: 20 ²⁹ Hebrews 10: 22 ¹⁴⁰ Proverbs 5: 13 ³⁰ Hebrews 10: 22 ¹⁴¹ Isaiah 50: 5 ³¹ Acts 15: 9, 1 Peter 1: 22, Psalm 51: 10 ³² Psalm 86: 11 ¹⁴² Exodus 21: 5 - 6 ¹⁴³ Isaiah 37: 23.29 ³³ 1 Chronicles 28: 9, 2 Chronicles 15: 17 ¹⁴⁴ Song of Solomon 7: 4 ³⁴ Deuteronomy 8: 14 ¹⁴⁵ Psalm 89: 22 ³⁵ Matthew 11: 29 ¹⁴⁶ Song of Songs 7: 8c ³⁶ Habakkuk 2:4 ¹⁴⁷ Song of Songs 1: 3 ³⁷ Psalm 51: 17 ¹⁴⁸ Ezekiel 16: 12b ³⁸ Isaiah 7: 2 39 Isaiah 26: 3 ¹⁴⁹ Romans 13: 1, Ephesians 5: 21

⁴⁰ Proverbs 3: 32, 11: 20 ⁴¹ 1 Chronicles 29: 17 42 Ezekiel 11: 19, Ezekiel 36: 26 - 27 ⁴³ Hebrews 8: 10, Psalm 37: 31, 2 Corinthians 3: 2-3, Jeremiah 17:1 2 Kings 13: 21 ⁴⁵ Ephesians 4: 15- 16 46 Ezekiel 37: 3 - 5 ⁴⁷ Proverbs 3: 8 48 Isaiah 58: 11 49 Psalm 51: 8 ⁵⁰ Proverbs 15: 30 ⁵¹ Ezekiel 37: 7, Ephesians 4: 16, Colossians 2: 19 ⁵² Ezekiel 37: 8 ⁵³ Ezekiel 37: 9 - 10 ⁵⁴ E.F. (Early Fathers): Jericho (Joshua 6) 4 Jerusalem (2 Samuel 5: 6 - 9) - New Jerusalem (Revelation 21) Luke 10: 30 - 35 55 Isaiah 45: 2 ⁵⁶ Deuteronomy 7: 5, 12: 3 ⁵⁷ Deuteronomy 12: 3 ⁵⁸ Ezekiel 20: 29, 2 Chronicles 17: 6, 2 Chronicles 20: 33 ⁵⁹ Isaiah 40:4, Luke 3:5 60 Ezra 3, Nehemiah 3 and 7: 1 - 3 ⁶¹ Isaiah 35: 1-2, Ezekiel 36:34 - 36 62 Galatians 4: 19 63 Matthew 5 : 3 5 64 Isaiah 52: 1 65 Ephesians 2: 22 66 John 14: 23 ⁶⁷ Isaiah 57: 15 68 Isaiah 41: 11 ⁶⁹ Numbers 23: 23 ⁷⁰ Song of Songs 7: 6 & 6:5, Judges 16: 19, 22, Amos 2: 11, 12, Numbers 6:5 ⁷¹ Song of Songs 7: 5 ⁷² Isaiah 28: 1-5. 62: 3 ⁷³ Isaiah 35: 10, 51: 11 ⁷⁴ Isaiah 61: 10, 1 Thessalonians 5:8 ⁷⁵ Psalm 27: 6 ⁷⁶ Psalm 75: 10 Psalm 92: 10, Micah 4: 13. 77 Genesis 4: 6 ⁷⁸ Numbers 6: 25, Romans 11:10 ⁷⁹ Numbers 13: 33 ⁸⁰ Psalm 51: 7 ⁸¹ Luke 1: 17 ⁸² Psalm 8: 5, Ephesians 5: 27 * Living stone of witness: a witness to one of the features of Christ. ⁸³ Isaiah 50: 6 ⁸⁴ Isaiah 50: 7 ⁸⁵ Ezekiel 3:9 ⁸⁶ Revelation 7: 2, 3, 14:1 ⁸⁷ Song of Songs 4: 3 ⁸⁸ 2 Corinthians 10: 5 ⁸⁹ Romans 14: 22, 23, Hebrews 11: 6, 1 Corinthians 13

¹⁵⁰ Romans 3:13-14, Ephesians 4: 31, Proverbs 4: 24, Ephesians 5:4 ¹⁵¹ Matthew 12:36 ¹⁵² Romans 3:14 ¹⁵³ Psalm 39:1, Psalm 32:9 ¹⁵⁴ Ephesians 4:29 ¹⁵⁵ Colossians 4:6 ¹⁵⁶ 1 Peter 3: 15 ¹⁵⁷ Song of Songs 4:3 ¹⁵⁸ Psalm45:1c ¹⁵⁹ Psalm 34:1 / Psalm 71: 8, 23, 24 160 Isaiah 50:4 ¹⁶¹ Isaiah 49:2 ¹⁶² Song of Songs 6:6 ¹⁶³ Psalm 29:4 ¹⁶⁴ Isaiah 41: 15 ¹⁶⁵ Jeremiah 5:14 / Jeremiah 23:29 ¹⁶⁶ Ephesians 1:17 ¹⁶⁷ Romans 12:11 b ¹⁶⁸ Isaiah 6:7 / Jeremiah 1:9 ¹⁶⁹ 1Thessalonians 5:11, 14 ¹⁷⁰ Song of Songs 4: 11b ¹⁷¹ Romans 2:18 / Philippians 1: 10 / Hebrews 5:14 ¹⁷² Proverbs 22: 21 ¹⁷³ Jeremiah 15: 19 ¹⁷⁴ Jeremiah 15:19 ¹⁷⁵ Joshua 23: 14 / 1 Samuel 3: 19b ¹⁷⁶ Psalm 39: 1 ¹⁷⁷ Psalm 141: 3 ¹⁷⁸ Isaiah 59: 21 ¹⁷⁹ Ephesians 6: 19 ¹⁸⁰ Judges 16:21 / Isaiah 10: 27 / 2 Corinthians 6: 14 ¹⁸¹ 1 Kings 13:14 / Deuteronomv 9: 6 / Matthew 11: 29 / Genesis 22: 10 182 Isaiah 10: 27c ¹⁸³ Isaiah 10: 27c / Matthew 11: 29, 30 ¹⁸⁴ Song of Songs 4: 9 , Hosea 11: 4 ¹⁸⁵ Song of Songs 4: 4 ¹⁸⁶ Isaiah 9: 4 ¹⁸⁷ Psalm 81: 6 ¹⁸⁸ Isaiah 22: 25c. Isaiah 47: 6c ¹⁸⁹ Nehemiah 9: 29, Zachariah 7: 11 ¹⁹⁰ Zephaniah 3: 9 ¹⁹¹ Exodus 28: 9 (priesthood ministry), Isaiah 9: 6b (spiritual authority) ¹⁹² Proverbs 12: 27 ¹⁹³ Psalm 26: 6 ¹⁹⁴ Deuteronomy 11: 18 ¹⁹⁵ Hosea 7: 15 ¹⁹⁶ Isaiah 63: 12 ¹⁹⁷ Isaiah 40: 10 ¹⁹⁸ Genesis 49: 24 ¹⁹⁹ Isaiah 35: 3 / Hebrews 12: 12 ²⁰⁰ Luke 9: 62 ²⁰¹ Ezekiel 16: 11. Luke 15: 22 ²⁰² Deuteronomy 28: 8 ²⁰³ Psalm 90: 17 ²⁰⁴ Isaiah 53: 10c

- ⁹⁰ Philippians 4: 7, 8 ⁹¹ 2 Timothy 1: 7 ⁹² 1 John 3: 15 ⁹³ James 4: 6 ⁹⁴ Revelation 21: 8 ⁹⁵ Jeremiah 29: 11, Colossians 3: 12-15, 1 Timothy 5: 8 ⁹⁶ Philippians 4: 7 ⁹⁷ 2 Corinthians 2: 11, 11: 14, 15 ⁹⁸ 2 Corinthians 10: 5 99 Philippians 4: 8 ¹⁰⁰ James 3: 11-17 ¹⁰¹ Isaiah 50: 10 ¹⁰² James 3:17 ¹⁰³ James 3: 17 ¹⁰⁴ Ezekiel 8: 12, 2 Corinthians 10: 5 ¹⁰⁵ Romans 12: 2 ¹⁰⁶ Ephesians 1: 18
- ²⁰⁵ Ephesians 4: 16 / Colossians 2: 19 ²⁰⁶ 1 Corinthians 13: 5a (jaw joints) ²⁰⁷ 1 Corinthians 13: 4e (shoulder joints) ²⁰⁸ 1 Corinthians 13: 5d (elbow joints)
 ²⁰⁹ 1 Corinthians 13: 4b (wrist joints) ²¹⁰ 1 Corinthians 13: 5b (small joints of the hands) ²¹¹ Galatians 5: 19-21 ²¹² 2 Corinthians 6: 12-13 ²¹³ Colossians 3:12 ²¹⁴ Philippians 2:4 / Ephesians 5: 1-2 ²¹⁵ Song of Songs 7:8 ²¹⁶ Song of Songs 8:10 ²¹⁷ Ephesians 3:19 ²¹⁸ Song of Songs 8: 6, 7 ²¹⁹ 1 Peter 1:22 ²²⁰ 1 John 3: 18 ²²¹ 1 John 3: 16-17

SECTION B: CORPORATE



15. DEALING WITH THE SATANIC ALTARS (SHRINES) AND HIGH PLACES OF YOUR CITY/NEIGHBOURHOOD.

Scriptures to stand upon:

Deut 7: 5; 12: 2-3; Hosea 10:2; Isaiah 14: 24-27; Jer 51: 1-2; 1 Kings 3: 1-5; 1 Kings 18: 30-40.

Introduction.

The presence of altars and high places in our cities bring the **influence**, **covering** and **control** of darkness and that particular evil spirit to which the altars are dedicated.

Heavenly Father,

As we go into this level of warfare, we receive Your **covering** of the **Blood of Jesus**. We declare that the Name of the Lord is a **strong tower** and we run into it, and we are safe.

We receive Your **anointing** and **power** upon our **tongues** in Jesus Name. We forbid any satanic **backlash** or **retaliation** against us and our families, in Jesus Name.

We declare that we are the **head** and not the tail; that the battle is the Lord's and the victory is ours.

We dress ourselves for battle with the Armour of the Lord, the **helmet** of salvation, the **belt** of truth, the **breastplate** of righteousness, the **shoes** of the gospel of peace, the **shield** of faith, the **sword** of the Spirit for this territorial intercession and warfare.

We prophesy against all the **satanic altars** in the **high places** in this city in Jesus Name – we ask You Lord, to let every satanic altar around our city become desolate and let all **covenants** being serviced by these altars be revoked and broken in Jesus Name.

Let the **Sword** and the **Hand of the Lord** be against the priests and priestesses ministering on all those satanic altars and high places and let their places be found no more. Father, show them whose god is God, bring them to their knees at Your throne in Jesus Name.

We **silence** every evil speaking from all satanic altars and high places of this city in Jesus Name.

Let all curses brought about by **ritual sacrifices** and **satanic tokens** be revoked in Jesus Name.

We blot out all the **programming** that has been done into the **sun**, **moon**, **stars** and **planets** by **diviners**, **astrologers**, **warlords**, etc, who have been using these elements against the move of God in our city, In Jesus Name.

Lord, let Your judgment come upon the demonic rulers that rule over our city through **sorcery**, **satanic manipulation** and **witchcraft**. By the Blood of Jesus we destroy every **blood covenant** made upon any satanic altar that has promoted the rulership of satan over our city in Jesus Name.

We frustrate the tokens of liars and we make fools of diviners, enchanters and sorcerers who are operating at any altar in our city according to **Isaiah 44 : 25**.

In the Name of Jesus we command the **citadel of wicked forces** to **shift base** from our city.

We declare that the Gospel of the Kingdom shall no longer be restricted by any satanic altar or high place in this city, in the Name of Jesus.

We declare a **New Day of Divine visitation** and **deliverance** for our city in Jesus Name!

We prophesy that new altars to Yahweh God of Israel will be raised in every household of this city in Jesus Name.

JESUS CHRIST IS LORD OVER OUR CITY!!

AMEN.

16. DEALING WITH THE WATER SPIRITS OF YOUR CITY – MARINE ALTARS

Scripture to stand upon:

Ezek 29 : 2-5; 32 : 1-8; Job 26 : 12; Haggai 2 : 20-23; Phil 2 : 9-11; Matt 8 : 23-27.

Introduction.

The water spirit kingdom is an arm of the kingdom of darkness and it manifests in immorality, seduction, unexplainable afflictions, diverse deaths and extreme poverty. On many occasions, satan has used the power of water spirits to challenge the purpose of God on earth. When people offer sacrifices to rivers/lakes/seas, the creation of God's Hands, instead of worshipping the True God, they are worshipping water spirits.

Wherever these altars are raised, they will have **dominion** and **control** over the area and the people. Their worship will bring God's curse and wrath upon a city unless the Church, standing in her priestly office, repents and prays on behalf of the city regularly.

PRAYER:

Heavenly Father,

We come with the weapon of **high praises** in our mouths, and we lay a **siege** against the water spirits of our city.

In the Name of Jesus, we **overthrow** and **destroy** your **chariots and horses** (Neptune always has the horses and chariots)

We **pull down**, **overthrow** and **utterly destroy** all the satanic thrones inside the waters and destroy their strength in our city in Jesus Name. We destroy the thrones of the spirit of the **bondwoman** working in conjunction with water spirits in our city in Jesus Name (the bondwoman is Islam).

We destroy the thrones of all **witchdoctors** and **occultists** in this city in Jesus Name.

We offer repentance and confession of sins for ancestral sins, evil dedications, covenants and vows, with water spirits in the Name of Jesus.

We ask for the **purging** and **purification** of our city by the Blood of Jesus.

In the Name of Jesus, we put God's **hooks** in the jaws of these marine spirits and pull them out of the water into the desert.

We de-activate the powers of these **marine spirits** in Jesus Name. We prophesy destruction upon the **Babylonian kingdom** operating in our city in Jesus Name.

You foul water spirits, holding people in captivity, we bind you in the Almighty Name of Jesus and we command you to release them now! We desecrate the altars and shrines of the water spirits in our city in Jesus Name. We undo all you have done over the years in this city and **reverse every ritual** in Jesus Name.

All the **doors** you have closed for the furthering of the Gospel, we open them now in Jesus Name.

All the **hearts** you have **hardened**, we counter-petition with our tears of repentance in Jesus Name.

We **sanctify**, **purify** and **dedicate** the waters of our city to serve one purpose only, namely the purpose of our God and Father in Jesus Name.

Father, thank You for destroying the **dragon** that lies in the midst of our rivers, in Jesus Name.

AMEN.

17. DEALING WITH SATANIC AGENTS OF YOUR CITY / NEIGHBORHOOD.

Scriptures: Psalms 8:6; Daniel 2:2, 18; Exodus 7:10-12; 22:18; Deuteronomy 18:9-12; Isaiah 8:9-12.

These **agents of darkness** are the herbalists, witches, wizards, magicians, spiritualists, sorcerers, native (witch) doctors and people with familiar spirits, etc.

Many of them also operate through **false religions** in order to deceive their subjects. Some may even use Christianity to cover their wicked activities.

Satan who is a spirit cannot operate physically on earth without these agents.

They contact the satanic kingdom by sacrifice, invocation, incantation, conjuration and fasting. By these, they receive power to influence people and their immediate environment.

Heavenly Father,

We come before Your throne of Grace and Mercy and we stand in the gap for ourselves, our families, our neighborhood, our city, in Jesus Name.

By the power of the Holy Spirit, we neutralize the influence of satanic agents in our own lives, our families and city in the Name of Jesus Christ.

We terminate every **satanic covenant** made by sorcerers, astrologers, stargazers, and magicians, made with the stars, the sun, and moon over the land of _____(name your city), in the Name of Jesus.

We reverse and revoke such covenants in the Almighty Name of Jesus.

We use the token of the Blood of Jesus to wipe out the **handwritings** of ordinances programmed by wicked men into the heavenly bodies and their elements, over the land of _____(name the city), in Jesus Name. We **execute Your judgment** against every satanic priest/priestess that minister enchantments to the sun, moon and stars over our city in the Name of Jesus Christ. We claim their souls according to **Ps. 2: 8**. We ask You Lord, to save them by Your Almighty Power, Mercy and Grace.

We take the **Keys of the Kingdom** and unlock all the captives of witchdoctors and false prophets in this city of _____(name the city) in Jesus Name.

We decree that all the diseases that witchdoctors have afflicted people with will be healed as they are ministered to, in the Name of Jesus.

Father, let Your glory come down upon this city from now on, in the Almighty Name of Jesus.

We release all those in the captivity of New Age, Eckankar, Rosicrusianism, Amorc, Freemasonry, and all other cults, namely;

in the Name of Jesus Christ.

Father, open the eyes of these people to accept Jesus Christ as their Lord and Saviour. (Luk. 4: 18)

We bind the **spirit of fear of death** and **fear of being attacked** in the lives of those who want to accept Jesus as their personal Lord, in Jesus Name. We cut off all punishment and backlash from the enemy in Jesus Name.

We command the territorial spirits of ______ (mention your own locality) to release all the **souls** of men and women held in bondage to **evil habits** and **false religions**, in the Name of Jesus.

We declare that the sun will not smite us by day and the moon shall not smite us by night, in the Almighty Name of Jesus. (**Ps. 121: 6**)

Let every evil speaking against our families and us, from any altar operated by satanic agents be silenced, in the Name of Jesus.

Every **evil prophecy** and **pronouncement** against the city / neighborhood of ______ (name the city) by satanic agents, we declare to be null and void right now in the Almighty Name of Jesus.

Violence shall no longer be heard in the city /neighborhood of _____(name it) nor wasting or destruction within her borders. The walls of our city shall be called Salvation and her gates Praise, in the Name of Jesus. (Is. 16: 18)

We fire and overthrow all satanic agents blocking or preventing the rain of God's glory and revival in our land, in the Name of Jesus.

We paralyze the activities of satanic agents working against our success, victory and breakthrough in life, in the Name of Jesus.

Father, let Your Spirit of grace and supplication, Your anointing of prayer and intercession come upon the watchmen and the intercessors of this city in the Name of Jesus Christ.

We ask You Father, to heal and deliver those who have been wounded by satanic agents, in the Name of Jesus.

We decree a new covering of Light, Glory and God's Righteousness over our city / neighborhood, in Jesus Name. We give a divine quit notice to all satanic agents operating in our city / neighborhood / area, in Jesus Name.

AMEN.

18. POSSESSING THE GATES OF YOUR CHURCH / CITY / NATION

Father God of Israel, we proclaim **You** as the only God we purpose to serve. We declare that Your Son Jesus Christ of Nazareth was crucified, rose on the third day, and even death became subject to Him. We declare Lord that we depend entirely on the guidance of Your Holy Spirit. We pray Lord that You will direct us in this petition in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. Thank You Holy Spirit that You intercede on our behalf.

Father we bring before You the gates of our church / city / nation. We confess and repent Lord that we have allowed these strongholds to raise up against the knowledge of God. We ask forgiveness in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. We confess and repent Lord that we have not guarded our gates and that these gates have been broken down with the result that principalities and demons have taken possession of our gates. Father we petition that You Lord remove the gods, the spirits and every chain of command that has taken position of our gates. Father we petition that You destroy the control and the authority of the spirit of Jezebel, the Antichrist, Lucifer and the Beast, in our gates. Father we ask You to declare judgment against these spirits who are controlling the gates of our church / city / nation. (Deut. 16:18).

Father Your word says that when we serve other gods there will be adversity. Father we choose to serve only You the true God of Israel and we choose to be law abiding in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. Father help us to be fully armed and watchful to drive back those who endeavor to enter our gates. Father we Your righteous stand and with clean hands stand in the gates, so that the Truth may enter. (Isaiah 29:2,3).

Father we repent and confess of all sacrifices and rituals performed at the gates of this church / city / nation. We pull down and destroy all altars that were raised against the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. Father we close the gates for satan and every intention that he has intended for this church / city / nation. Father we bring before You the chambers and treasuries of the House of God. Lord we repent of all ungodly relations and transactions. We petition Lord that we Your Bride will possess power and wealth for the application to the Kingdom of God.

Father we close all gateways to any other realm or spiritual condition of the kingdom of darkness. We cut ourselves loose from any other false god or idol in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth.

Father we thank You that we possess the keys of the Kingdom of Heaven, and whatever we bind on earth, shall be bound in heaven; and whatever we loose on earth, shall be loosed in heaven. We thank You Lord that You have given us the power and the authority as Your Righteous people to stand in the gates of our church / city / nation.

Father we petition this day that You set your armies against the command and dominion that comes from satan to use our gates as a gateway for the purpose of the New World Order. We cancel this command and declare it null and void in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. Father we the porters of ______ open the gateway to Jesus Christ of Nazareth, so that His flock may be in His Presence every moment of the day. Help us Lord to discern the voice of the True Shepherd. (John 10:3), We pray Lord that You find us proven and worthy to stand in the gates of Your Body. We petition this prayer Lord with humbleness as David did, in the Name of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. (2 Samuel 18:4).

Amen

Signed: Leaders of _____:

Date:

19. DEALING WITH THE SATANIC GATES OF YOUR CITY / NEIGHBOURHOOD.

SCRIPTURES:

Matthew 16:18; Genesis 22:17; Isaiah 26:1-2; 60:11; Daniel 2:48-49;

Esther 2:21; Psalms 107:16; Joshua 6:1-5; Psalms 24:7-10.

PRAYER

Father, in the Name of Jesus, we receive Your strength, Life, Might and power to turn the battle to the gate of the enemy.

As we begin to do warfare, Father, give us the right words to speak and anoint our tongues with the fire of the Holy Spirit, in Jesus Name.

We shift every battle of our lives to the doorstep of the enemy, in Jesus Name.

We command every satanic assembly and hellish gathering against all evangelistic outreaches in our churches and cities to be demolished in the Name of Jesus. We destroy any satanic gathering and organization operating in the city of _____(name the city), in the Name of Jesus.

We prophesy to every **gate** militating against our progress, prosperity, peace, comfort and advancement in life, **to lift up their heads now**, in the Name of Jesus.

We prophesy to every **ancient door** locking us out of our **inheritance** in this city to open, in the Name of Jesus.

We open all the gates of _____(name the city) for God's rich blessings to flow in, in Jesus Name.

We fire every satanic **gatekeeper** keeping us from our Canaan blessings in the Name of Jesus.

We release ourselves and our families from any **collective captivity** and slavery to sin, sickness and poverty imposed by any spiritual gates, in the Name of Jesus Christ. We prophesy to the East Wind to blow away every cloud of evil, doom, disaster, calamity, destruction and death over our lives, our families, our neighborhoods and our Churches, in the Name of Jesus Christ.

We forbid and prohibit all operations of satanic gates in our lives and our surroundings in the Name of Jesus.

We fire all satanic gatekeepers keeping vigil over the gates of _____(name the city), in Jesus Almighty Name. We ask You Father, to assign Your angels as the gatekeepers of the city.

We speak to all satanic gates blocking the people of ______(name the city) from accepting Jesus Christ as Lord, to collapse as Jericho walls and gates collapsed, in the Name of Jesus.

In the Name of Jesus and by the power of His Blood, we speak to the inhabitants of this city, that their **eyes will be opened** and that they will **turn to Christ**, in Jesus Name.

We take authority over all the **water spirits** in _____(name the city) holding men in bondage and captivity, we bind them in Jesus Name and command that they release their captives now, in Jesus Name.

We ask You Father, to release a strong **appetite and desire** for the things of God on the people of this city, in Jesus Name.

We prophesy over the city that peace, love, prosperity, increase, advancement and Heavenly breakthrough will begin to manifest, in the Name of Jesus.

We declare that **only** Jesus Christ will reign as Lord over this city!

We prophesy that as from today the Lord will create upon every dwelling place in this city and our assemblies, a cloud and smoke by day and the shining of a flaming fire by night, In the Name of Jesus. Father, You alone is our defense and Your Name is a strong tower for us to run into.

We forcefully advance into our **inheritance** this year, in Jesus Name. We declare that from this day forth, no satanic wall and no satanic gate shall be able to stop the gospel in this land, in Jesus Name. Father, thank You for the collapse and fall of ancient gates and the lifting of everlasting doors, in Jesus Name!!!

AMEN.

[See Prayer Altars, available from Kanaan Ministries]

20. DISMANTLING AND REDEMPTION OF PHYSICAL PROPERTIES

PRINCIPLES BEFORE THE BATTLE

- 1. Prayer warriors need confession of personal sin and forgiveness and the cleansing of the Blood of the Lamb.
- 2. Prayer of protection and extension of the covenant rights over every area of prayer warriors' lives including close and extended family, personal relationships, physical property and belongings, livestock and pets, gifting and anointing and ministries, and personal prophecies. Prayer warriors themselves should already have been through extensive deliverance especially in the area of inherited iniquities.
- 3. The process is **three-fold** consisting of:
 - a) **Confession** of sin on behalf of those who have committed them.
 - b) Dismantling of demonic structures and decommissioning of individual demonic forces.
 - c) Loosing and planting of Godly seed and angelic forces and fire of the anointing of the Holy Spirit.
- 4. Prayer must be on a macro level and on a micro level. This implies:
 - a) **Macro**: Properties and buildings are subject to territorial demons and strongholds; also to seasons in the spirit and the demonic plans laid out according to the heavenlies and the chambers of the moon and the sun.
 - b) **Micro**: Individual people through whom demonic forces may work and reinforce or agree with the powers in the air.
- 5. In order to pray effectively, identification of spiritual strongholds and powers is imperative. This means that after the prayer of protection one needs to ask for the divine inspiration and revelation of the Holy Spirit to illuminate all works of darkness.

Pray that all **hidden things** be revealed in the light of God and that all shadows and veils be removed so that the eyes of the Spirit may see and identify individual powers and sins committed through visions, words of wisdom and discernment and scriptures. Ask God to loose the prophetic anointing.

FORWARD INTO BATTLE

1. CONFESSION OF SIN

As sins have been revealed on behalf of those who have committed them, bring them individually before God and ask for His forgiveness. Don't say "God forgive them"; say "God forgive us" - stand in the gap.

Specifically also mention any sins performed through rituals by the servants of Satan which includes all sexual perversity, blood sacrifices, black and white magic, divination, hexes, curses, spells and incantations.

Ask that the Blood of Jesus Christ of Nazareth quieten the blood that is calling out for restitution. Ask that the spirits of those that have been sacrificed be commended into the hand of the Lord. Ask God to lift His Hand of Judgment in accordance to the sins committed.

2. DISARMING POWERS

Pray that all demons that have received worship through these acts of sin be dethroned from their positions of power. Break the power of all **hexes, spells and incantations**. Reverse all rituals and change every curse into a blessing. Destroy all witnesses in the spirit and push over all altars, thrones and idols that have been raised in worship to Satan. Ask God to send His Holy Fire to burn up all evidence of such things.

Strike all forces of darkness with deafness, dumbness and blindness. Ask God to muzzle the **gatekeepers** and the **guardians** ruling over the property. Cut the property free from the **overlords and the territorial demons** and their authority and rulership. Strip every individual demon of its assignment and decommission them from their task and position of authority over the place. Bind all identified demons and command them to draw back in the spirit and reestablish new boundaries by asking God to raise up walls of Holy Fire. Ask God to **disturb** the **communication** and unification of the lines of communication in the spirit realm between the demonic forces. Sow confusion into their ranks and isolate the demonic powers from one another and forbid them to use any physical objects (sacred stones/caves) and power points especially electricity, waterways and the sewerage system as sources of power. Declare that the seasons in the spirit (can be death, destruction, famine, war, worship of mammon, etc.) be changed over the place and remove all demonic banners and decrees. Declare the prophecies and plans laid out in the dark kingdom not applicable and powerless over the property. Close all **gateways** in the spirit to the place and seal off the property. Ask God to purify all four of the elements (fire, air, water, earth).

Declare that the property will remain sealed and the seal will not be broken by any agents of Satan and those who are demonized; take authority over all demons and bind them. Ask God that all human spirits also be made subject to the Lordship of Jesus Christ of Nazareth. Pray that God would judge all demonic forces that seek to hinder and resist the prayers of the saints and that they be cast from their places of stubbornness and idolatry.

4. Untying and implanting of Godly seed and angels and the Fire of the Anointing of the Holy Spirit.

Ask God that the presence of His Holy Spirit be made manifest in that place and that He would send His warring, covenant, linking and ministering angels to fill the place. Pray that the banner of the Lord our God, Jahweh Nissi, be raised in the spirit over the place. Pray that the Fire of God surround you and that you be hidden in the spirit.

Pray that no backlash from the prayer be allowed to affect any of those praying and that all petitions to do so be counter-petitioned in the Name of Jesus. Loose God's peace and joy and declare the rulership of Jesus over the place. Give God thanks, glory and honour for all He has done. AMEN.

Please note that this is a guideline and not a recipe. Please be led by the Holy Spirit. Treat every situation as unique - there is no power or anointing in religious rituals.

21. TEN STEPS TO RIDDING YOUR HOME OF SPIRITUAL DARKNESS

As you go through these steps, please remember that this might take some time. Do not try to rush the process. For instance, you may find that you need more time to do personal repentance than you thought or to look through your house for offensive objects. Allow the Holy Spirit to set the pace for you.

Also, remember that you do not have to own your home or property to follow this list. If you rent a home or apartment, you have the spiritual right to evict Satan's cohorts.

Step One: Accept Jesus as Your Lord and Savior

Most of you have already taken this step, but for those of you who have not, the very first step to ridding your home of spiritual darkness is to secure your relationship with God by accepting Jesus as your Lord and Savior. It is through Jesus' Name that we have the authority to expel demonic forces and we cannot avail ourselves of His Name unless we have a relationship with Him.

But there is something much more important at stake, and that is your eternal home. Living with spiritual darkness on earth is one thing, but living in utter and complete darkness with no hope of life for all eternity is another. Only the blood of Jesus can save you from such an awful fate. If you have not already secured your salvation, please consider turning away from sin, believing in the death and resurrection of Jesus, and receiving Him as Lord and Savior of your life.

To do this you must:

1. Consider your life and then turn away from everything that is contrary to what God wants (Matt. 3:7-10; Acts 3:19).

2. Acknowledge that Jesus Christ died on the Cross to forgive you of sin and that you take Him as your Savior to cleanse you from sin. Jesus paid the price due for your sin (**Rom. 5:9, 10; Titus 2:14**).

3. Ask Him to be the Lord of your life, acknowledging openly and verbally that Jesus is not only your Savior, but your Lord (1 John 2:23).¹

Step Two: Take a Spiritual Inventory of Your Life

In order to remove demonic forces from our homes and keep them out, we must be willing to deal with sin issues in our lives. As Charles Kraft, professor at Fuller Theological Seminary, would describe it, demons are like rats and sin is like garbage. *"If we get rid of the rats and keep the garbage, the person is in great danger still. But if we get rid of the garbage, what we have done automatically affects the rats."*² In other words, you must get rid of the garbage in order to get rid of the rats.

When we rid our lives of sin, demonic forces do not have the legal right they once had to occupy our lives and our homes. However, if we go through these steps to rid our homes of demonic forces without making our lives right before God, we may actually be making our situation worse!

Jesus taught that if we cast out a demon and it does not find rest elsewhere, the **demon then comes back** to check out the situation. If the demon finds the house is still suitable for occupation, then it goes and finds **seven other demons** who are even **more wicked than itself** and they all set up shop right back where they started. If we expel one demon, but do not remove its legal right, we get eight in return. "And the final condition of the man is worse than the first" (see **Matt. 12:43-45**).

Ask the Lord to reveal any sin issues in your life that must be dealt with before continuing in this process. Because unforgiveness is a big bag of garbage that demons love to feed on, ask God to show you any places of unforgiveness in your life toward others that need to be cleansed.

Step Three: Dedicate Your Home to the Lord

The next step in ridding your home of spiritual darkness is to dedicate your house to the Lord. Simply pray and invite the presence of the Lord into your home. Ask the Lord to use your home for His purposes. Declare that as for you and your house, you will serve the Lord (**Josh. 24:15**). Declare that your home will not be a haven for dark forces, but instead that it will be a beacon of light for your family and to the world. It is best to pray these things in an audible voice, which affirms your intentions not only to God and to yourself, but to any forces of darkness that are about to lose their dwelling place.

Step Four: Prepare for Battle

What we are engaged in is spiritual warfare. We are warring in the heavenlies to establish our homes for the Lord and declare them off limits to the powers of darkness.

Here are the preparations we should make as we go into battle:

1. Ask the Lord for the strategy for your war. He may lead you to play praise music throughout your home for a period of time, or He may lead you to read specific Scriptures in each room. Expect that He will answer your prayer and show you how to proceed.

2. Plead the blood of Jesus over yourself, your family, your animals, and your property.

3. Pray **Psalm 91** out loud.

4. In Jesus' Name, bind any demonic forces from manifesting in your home during this process.

Step Five: Take a Spiritual Inventory of Your Home

Ask the Lord to give you the discernment you will need as you look at what you own. Go through your house, room by room, and let the Holy Spirit show you any objects that should not be in your home.

Step Six: Cleanse Your Home of Ungodly Objects

Whatever needs to go should not be considered an item for your next garage sale! Once you know something must go, be careful to destroy it. **Deuteronomy** 7:25 gives us an example to follow, "You shall burn the carved images of their gods with fire; you shall not covet the silver or gold that is on them, nor take it for yourselves, lest you be snared by it; for it is an abomination to the LORD your God."

Take what can be burned and burn it. If it cannot be burned, pass it through the fire (as a symbolic act of obedience) and then destroy it by whatever other means are available to you such as smashing or even flushing (I have known people to do this with jewelry that cannot be destroyed in other ways)!

Once you have destroyed the object, renounce any participation you or your family have had with that object (whether knowingly or unknowingly) and ask the Lord to forgive you. If the object is linked with Freemasonry, Eastern Star, Job's Daughters, Rainbow, or De Molay, pray the "Prayer of Release for Freemasons and Their Descendants" (Prayers of Renunciation – Secret Organizations are available from Kanaan Ministries)

Because the legal right for demonic forces linked with that object has been removed through these acts, you can now command any demonic forces linked with that object to leave in the Name of Jesus.

Repeat these steps for every object that needs to go.

Step Seven: Cleanse Each Room and Cleanse the Land

Having cleansed your home of ungodly objects, the next step is to cleanse the spiritual atmosphere of each room. Demonic forces that were not attached to an object, but may be in the home because of sin or trauma which occurred there, need to be dealt with. Go through your house and repent for any known sin that has been committed in each room.

If your home was occupied by someone else before you, ask the Lord to show you what needs to be prayed in each room.

Trust the impressions you get during this process. Also, if you have noticed a major change in behavior or circumstances since moving into your home that cannot be explained any other way (e.g., fighting, financial troubles, violence, nightmares, accidents, etc.), this might be a clue as to what happened in your home before you moved in. Do identificational repentance in each room and over the land.

Pray that the Lord would heal any trauma caused by the torment of demonic forces in your home.

Also, ask the Lord to restore to you and your family whatever blessings were stolen by the enemy through demonic forces in your home.

Step Eight, Part One: Consecrate Your Home

Once you have completed all these steps, then go through your house, room by room, and consecrate each one to the Lord. Speak specific blessings into each room. In the living room you may want to bless the time that your family spends together there and ask the Lord to strengthen those relationships. In each bedroom, bless the plans and purposes that God has for each one that occupies that room. In the bedroom of a married couple, bless the sexual relationship and the union between husband and wife. Bless the work that goes on in an office or den and declare that all work done there will be done as unto the Lord. Think of why each room was designed, and bless that purpose. You can even bless the cleansing that goes on in the bathroom and ask the Lord to use it as a reminder of the cleansing He has brought in your own life!

Many who consecrate their home room by room often use oil to anoint the doors, windows, and furnishings. Oil is used as a symbol of Jesus' blood – a reminder of both the cleansing and protecting power in His blood. If you feel so led, using oil is certainly appropriate for this type of praying.

Step Eight, Part Two: Consecrate Your Property

Once you have completed the process, you can consecrate the land to the Lord. One way of doing this is to walk the perimeters of your property declaring that the land is consecrated, or set apart, for the Lord. This physical act helps to establish spiritual perimeters.

Another popular way for consecrating land is to stake the land and raise a canopy of praise. This is done by taking wooden stakes and driving one stake in each corner of the property while praying for the Lord's blessing. Then from the center of the property raising an imaginary canopy of praise to God by worshiping Him, singing songs, and declaring Scriptures. Neither of these methods (whether used together or by themselves) is a magic formula, but rather a symbolic or "prophetic" act that declares to the Lord, to the powers of darkness, and to yourself that this property is set apart (consecrated) for the Lord. For example: take four stakes (about 2 inches thick) and with a heavy black marker write Scripture references on each stake, one on each side of each stake. We used Scriptures such as **Psalm 91, Isaiah 54:2-3, Jeremiah 29:7, Luke 1:37, and Joshua 24:15**. Go to each corner of the property, read the Scriptures listed on their stakes, pray a prayer of blessing and consecration, and then drive the stake into the ground with a sledgehammer. Meet back in the house and raise a canopy of praise by worshiping the Lord together.

If you choose to drive stakes on your property, ask the Lord what Scriptures you should use to consecrate the property to Him. You may come up with a whole different list. Do whatever is right for you and your situation.

You can be as creative as you want in finding ways to consecrate your property!

Step Nine: Fill Your Home with Glory

The next step is to fill your home with objects and activities that bring glory to God. Jack Hayford offers this list of practices that promote healthy, happy, holy homes:

1. Take Communion with your family at home. Be sure to include the children.

2. Sing at home, both alone and together. Let your home be filled with the song of the Lord.

3. Pray at home. Pray as a family. Make table prayer meaningful, even though it is brief. Scheduled times of prayer are great, but so is prayer that rises naturally, and it helps the kids enter in as genuine participants instead of being forced.

4. Testify about the good things God has done for you at home. Dinnertime is a great time to talk about what Jesus did to help you today.

5. Speak the Word in your house. Besides your own devotional Bible reading, how about standing in the center of your living room periodically and reading a psalm aloud?

6. Keep your house bright. Cultivate a genuine mood of hope in your home. Refuse whatever influence (moodiness, sharp speech, unworthy music, activities, or videos) would extinguish the brightness of God's glory light in your home.⁴

Step Ten: Maintain Spiritual Victory

Keep on your toes! The enemy would love to find new and creative ways of infiltrating your home with spiritual darkness. It is a good idea to periodically go through your home and check for any new objects that should not be in your home, or pray through any new sin issues that have come up. In addition, plan on consecrating the rooms of your house and walking the perimeters of your property at least once a year. You might want to pick a day that will remind you each year that the time has come to do a spiritual checkup and rededicate your house to the Lord.

May the Lord richly bless you as you seek to rid your home of spiritual darkness and live in the glory of His presence!

Notes:

Extracts from Ridding your Home of Spiritual Darkness by Chuck D. Pierce Other references:

1. Steps taken from: Pat Robertson, "Spiritual Answers to Hard Questions," *The Spirit-Filled Life Bible* (Nashville, TN: Thomas Nelson Publishers, 1991), p. 1997.

2 Charles H. Kraft, *Defeating Dark Angels*, (Ann Arbor, MI: Servant Publications, 1992), p. 43.3. Bob Beckett has written about staking a whole community in his book *Commitment to Conquer*

(Chosen Books), which is an excellent resource for further study.

4. Jack Hayford, Glory on Your House (Grand Rapids, MI: Chosen Books, 1991), pp. 94-104.



